Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: October 22, 2021 REVISED: November 3, 2021 ACCEPTED: November 3, 2021 PUBLISHED: November 19, 2021

Null boundary phase space: slicings, news & memory

H. Adami,^{*a,b*} D. Grumiller,^{*c*} M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari,^{*d*} V. Taghiloo,^{*d,e*} H. Yavartanoo^{*b*} and C. Zwikel^{*c,f*}

^a Yau Mathematical Sciences Center, Tsinghua University, Beijing 100084, China
^b Beijing Institute of Mathematical Sciences and Applications (BIMSA), Huairou District, Beijing 101408, P.R. China
^c Institute for Theoretical Physics, TU Wien, Wiedner Hauptstrasse 8-10/136, A-1040 Vienna, Austria
^d School of Physics, Institute for Research in Fundamental Sciences (IPM), P.O.Box 19395-5531, Tehran, Iran
^e Department of Physics, Institute for Advanced Studies in Basic Sciences (IASBS), P.O. Box 45137-66731, Zanjan, Iran
^f Perimeter Institute for Theoretical Physics, 31 Caroline Street North, Waterloo, Ontario, N2L 2Y5, Canada
E-mail: hamed.adami@bimsa.cn, grumil@hep.itp.tuwien.ac.at, jabbari@theory.ipm.ac.ir, v.taghiloo@iasbs.ac.ir, yavar@bimsa.cn, czwikel@perimeterinstitute.ca

ABSTRACT: We construct the boundary phase space in *D*-dimensional Einstein gravity with a generic given co-dimension one null surface \mathcal{N} as the boundary. The associated boundary symmetry algebra is a semi-direct sum of diffeomorphisms of \mathcal{N} and Weyl rescalings. It is generated by *D* towers of surface charges that are generic functions over \mathcal{N} . These surface charges can be rendered integrable for appropriate slicings of the phase space, provided there is no graviton flux through \mathcal{N} . In one particular slicing of this type, the charge algebra is the direct sum of the Heisenberg algebra and diffeomorphisms of the transverse space, \mathcal{N}_v for any fixed value of the advanced time v. Finally, we introduce null surface expansion- and spin-memories, and discuss associated memory effects that encode the passage of gravitational waves through \mathcal{N} , imprinted in a change of the surface charges.

KEYWORDS: Black Holes, Space-Time Symmetries, Gauge Symmetry, Global Symmetries

ARXIV EPRINT: 2110.04218



Contents

| 1 | Introduction | 2 |
|--------------|---|----|
| 2 | General near null surface metric | 4 |
| 3 | Null boundary solution space | 7 |
| 4 | Null boundary symmetries | 9 |
| | 4.1 Null boundary preserving diffeomorphisms | 9 |
| | 4.2 Algebra of null boundary symmetries | 10 |
| 5 | Surface charge analysis | 10 |
| | 5.1 Thermodynamical slicing | 12 |
| | 5.2 Genuine and Heisenberg slicing | 13 |
| 6 | Null surface balance equation | 16 |
| | 6.1 Balance equation in thermodynamic slicing | 16 |
| | 6.2 Balance equation in Heisenberg slicing | 17 |
| 7 | Vanishing genuine news | 18 |
| | 7.1 Generic situation | 18 |
| | 7.2 Vanishing expansion | 19 |
| 8 | Null boundary memory effects | 20 |
| | 8.1 Null surface expansion memory effect | 22 |
| | 8.2 Null surface spin memory effect | 23 |
| 9 | Discussion and concluding remarks | 24 |
| \mathbf{A} | Solution space for Gaussian null-like coordinates | 25 |
| в | On covariant phase space | 28 |
| \mathbf{C} | Other families of genuine slicing | 30 |
| D | Kerr metric in Gaussian null coordinates | 33 |

1 Introduction

The study of field theories requires the specification of fall-off or boundary conditions, which can lead to physical degrees of freedom that reside at the boundary. In this work, we refer to them as boundary degrees of freedom (BDOF), to be distinguished from the usual bulk degrees of freedom, such as photon or graviton polarizations. In theories with local gauge invariance — including gravitational theories — BDOF are labeled and governed by specific gauge transformations that act non-trivially at the boundary, often called 'non-proper gauge transformations'.

The number and type of BDOF depend on the precise boundary conditions. We are interested in maximizing the number of BDOF, in the sense that for a given bulk theory there exists no consistent set of boundary conditions that leads to more BDOF than this maximal number, for a given boundary. If such a set exists, then all other boundary conditions may be viewed as restrictions or deformations of such a maximal choice. Some of us argued in [1] that such a set of maximal BDOF exists and made a specific proposal for it in *D*-dimensional Einstein gravity when the boundary is a given co-dimension one null surface \mathcal{N} : besides the D(D-3)/2 graviton polarizations in the bulk, there are up to *D* BDOF described by functions over \mathcal{N} . The quick counting works as follows: the metric has D(D+1)/2 independent components, of which D(D-3)/2 describe graviton polarizations. Of the difference, 2D, half of the functions can be gauge fixed so that up to *D* BDOF remain. Depending on the precise boundary conditions, some (or even all) of them can be pure gauge even at the boundary.

A key question in this context that we address in the present work is how to conveniently construct, parametrize and label the maximal set of BDOF compatible with our assumptions about the boundary. We elaborate now a bit on what precisely we mean by 'conveniently'. To do so, we recall a few basic technicalities.

A common method to label BDOF is to derive the surface charges associated with nonproper gauge transformations and diffeomorphisms, which may be computed, for instance, using the covariant phase space formalism [2–5]. For concreteness, we focus on the case of interest for the present work, D-dimensional Einstein gravity in presence of a boundary that is a co-dimension one null surface \mathcal{N} , though we expect many of our considerations generalize to gauge theories or Einstein gravity with matter and to timelike surfaces. There are several reasons why considering null surfaces as boundaries is of interest: they arise naturally in the asymptotic region of asymptotically flat spacetimes [6–8], in the near horizon region of black holes [9–12], and in the context of causal patch holography, see for instance [13–15] and refs. therein. For D < 4 such an analysis was carried through in [16], see also [17–19]. For generic D there are numerous earlier constructions, see e.g. [9, 20–29], with a varying number of BDOF.

In the present work, we construct and study the maximal set of BDOF for a given null hypersurface. This is achieved by solving the Einstein equations without imposing boundary conditions, leading to a solution space involving D(D-3) functions over \mathcal{N} that correspond to the bulk gravitons and D additional functions over \mathcal{N} that specify the BDOF, in line with the analysis of [1]. The covariant phase space formalism then establishes that this solution space is indeed a phase space with a well-defined symplectic structure. The solution space consists of the boundary phase space plus the bulk phase space.

The construction outlined above does not necessarily lead to a convenient organization of the BDOF. One key aspect is that the surface charges associated with non-proper diffeomorphisms can fail to be integrable on the field space or, equivalently, on the solution space. Physically, non-integrability of the surface charges is to be expected when bulk gravitons are allowed to have a non-vanishing flux through the boundary. The non-integrability is also closely related to non-conservation of these charges. The non-conservation is a consequence of having an open system, since the BDOF can interact non-trivially with themselves as well as with the bulk degrees of freedom. This non-conservation is captured by the null surface balance equation, which schematically is written as

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}v}Q \sim -F \tag{1.1}$$

reviewed in more detail in the body of our paper. The left-hand side describes the change of the surface charge Q as function of advanced time v along the null surface \mathcal{N} . The right-hand side contains the flux through the null surface \mathcal{N} .

In practice, however, it can also happen that the surface charges are not integrable in the absence of any physical fluxes. As mentioned in [1] and made explicit in [16-19, 30], integrability of the surface charges depends on the slicing used to describe the boundary phase space. We are going to be more explicit about what we mean by 'slicing' in the body of our paper. For now, the reader can think of a change of slicing as field dependent redefinition of the symmetry generators.

In our work, we define the news to be the non-integrable part of the surface charges. It can be separated into 'genuine news' and 'fake news'. The former is news generated by a graviton flux in the bulk, while the latter is present even in the absence of such a flux. We call slicings without fake news 'genuine slicings', meaning that the surface charges are integrable in the absence of genuine news. So, when above we stated that we were interested in a 'convenient' parametrization of the BDOF, technically we mean genuine slicings.

The conjecture put forward in [1] and verified for some examples in [16–19, 30] states that there exist phase space slicings in which there are no fake news, and the non-integrable part of the surface charges is determined entirely by genuine news. In other words, the conjecture posits that there always exists at least one genuine slicing. In this work, we verify this conjecture for *D*-dimensional Einstein gravity (possibly with cosmological constant) with a null boundary \mathcal{N} .

Having covered the existence of genuine slicings, it is natural to ponder about uniqueness. An important feature mentioned in [23], expanded more formally in [16] and discussed for the example of topologically massive gravity in [18] is that genuine slicings are not unique and the surface charge algebra is slicing dependent. In particular, there exists a slicing, dubbed 'Heisenberg slicing', in which the algebra associated with the boundary phase space takes the form of a direct sum of the Heisenberg algebra and diffeomorphisms on co-dimension two surfaces. In this work, we confirm that the same structure appears generically in D-dimensional Einstein gravity. Besides confirming these expectations of earlier studies and generalizing them to arbitrary dimensions, we formulate null boundary memory effects. They arise when some bulk graviton flux passes through the null boundary \mathcal{N} . More specifically, we introduce two different kinds of memories effects, null surface expansion memory and null surface spin memory where the passage of a gravitational shockwave through the null boundary leaves an imprint on the surface charges.

This paper is organized as follows. In section 2 we set up the problem by choosing an adapted coordinate system around a generic null surface \mathcal{N} . In section 3 we impose the Einstein equations near the null boundary and construct the null boundary solution space. In section 4 we explore null boundary symmetries, i.e., diffeomorphisms that keep intact the null boundary and move us within the associated solution space. In section 5we construct surface charge variations associated with the null boundary symmetries using the covariant phase space formalism and present the charge analysis in different slicings, the thermodynamic slicing, and a family of genuine slicings, in particular the Heisenberg slicing where the algebra of surface charges is a direct sum of Heisenberg algebra and D-2dimensional diffeomorphisms. In section 6 we study the (non-)conservation of our surface charges and the null surface balance equation (1.1) relating the time variation of the charges to the flux through the null boundary. In section 7 we discuss two physically relevant cases where the charges are integrable, namely when the null surface has vanishing expansion and when the graviton news through the null boundary vanishes. In section 8 we introduce two types of null surface memory effects, expansion- and spin-memory. In particular, we study how our surface charges dynamically change when a gravitational wave passes through the horizon of a stationary black hole. Section 9 is devoted to concluding remarks. In appendix A we analyze the Einstein equations without expansion near the null boundary. In appendix B we present a quick review of the covariant phase space formulation adapted for null boundaries and display the symplectic potential. In appendix C some additional genuine slicings of the null boundary phase space are presented. In appendix D we rewrite the Kerr solution in the coordinate system adopted here and discuss its conserved charges.

2 General near null surface metric

Let \mathcal{N} be a given smooth co-dimension one null hypersurface in a D dimensional spacetime of signature $(-, +, \ldots, +)$. In a neighborhood of any such hypersurface one can adopt Gaussian null-type coordinates that we set up as follows. Let v be the advanced time coordinate along the null hypersurface such that the null surface is defined by

$$g^{\mu\nu} \partial_{\mu} v \partial_{\nu} v = 0.$$
 (2.1)

A ray is defined as the vector tangent to this surface, $k^{\mu} = \eta g^{\mu\nu} \partial_{\nu} v$, where η is an arbitrary non-zero function and r the affine parameter of the generator k^{μ} such that $k^{\mu} = dx^{\mu}/dr = \delta_r^{\mu}$. The remaining D-2 coordinates x^A are chosen as constants along each ray, $k^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}x^A = 0$. These assumptions, while useful for numerous applications, come with some loss of generality and reduce the number of BDOF. We shall come back to generalizations and what they imply geometrically in the concluding section.



Figure 1. Section of null hypersurface \mathcal{N} at r = 0 in rv-plane. Infalling null rays traverse \mathcal{N} at different values of advanced time v. Each point on the red line corresponds to a transverse surface \mathcal{N}_v .

Without loss of generality, we take the null surface \mathcal{N} to be localized at vanishing affine parameter, r = 0, as depicted in figure 1. The null surface \mathcal{N} is assumed to have the topology $\mathbb{R}_v \ltimes \mathcal{N}_v$, where \mathcal{N}_v is the D-2 dimensional constant-v subspace on \mathcal{N} which is spanned by x^A . We refer to \mathcal{N}_v as *transverse surface*.¹ In these adapted coordinates inverse metric and metric have the following vanishing components

$$g^{vv} = g^{vA} = g_{rr} = g_{rA} = 0. (2.2)$$

The line-element

$$ds^{2} = -V dv^{2} + 2\eta dv dr + g_{AB} \left(dx^{A} + U^{A} dv \right) \left(dx^{B} + U^{B} dv \right)$$
(2.3)

depends on generic functions of all coordinates, V, U^A, g_{AB} , as well as on the function $\eta = \eta(v, x^A) > 0$. (Geodecity, $k \cdot \nabla k = 0$, implies $\partial_r \eta = 0.2$)

We assume that the locus of the null surface, r = 0, is not singular and that the metric coefficients admit a Taylor series expansion in powers of r around r = 0.

$$V = 2(\eta \kappa - \mathcal{D}_v \eta)r + \mathcal{O}(r^2), \quad U^A = \mathcal{U}^A - \frac{\eta}{\Omega} \Upsilon^A r + \mathcal{O}(r^2), \quad g_{AB} = \Omega_{AB} - 2\eta \lambda_{AB} r + \mathcal{O}(r^2)$$
(2.4)

where all expansion coefficients are functions of v, x^A and

$$\Omega := \sqrt{\det \Omega_{AB}} \qquad \qquad \Omega_{AB} = \Omega^{2/(D-2)} \gamma_{AB} \qquad \qquad \det \gamma_{AB} = 1, \qquad (2.5)$$

where γ_{AB} is an arbitrary unimodular matrix. To have a non-degenerate volume form, $\sqrt{-\det g_{\mu\nu}}|_{r=0} = \eta\Omega$, we assume $\Omega, \eta > 0$. The function η yields the volume of the v, r

¹This transverse surface is sometimes called corner [31]. However, the latter terminology is used to develop a co-dimension two description of gravity while here we elaborate on a co-dimension one point of view. When describing future null infinity, the transverse surface is the celestial sphere [32, 33].

²A null ray always satisfies the geodesic equation. Demanding that r be an affine parameter along the ray implies that η must be independent of r.



Figure 2. Depiction of co-dimension one null boundary \mathcal{N} . \mathcal{N} has the topology of $\mathbb{R}_v \ltimes \mathcal{N}_v$ where the transverse surface \mathcal{N}_v is typically a D-2 dimensional spacelike compact surface.

part of the metric. We use the definition³

$$\mathcal{D}_v := \partial_v - \mathcal{L}_\mathcal{U} \tag{2.6}$$

where $\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{U}}$ is the Lie derivative along \mathcal{U}^A . As discussed in section 3, the Einstein equations specify higher order coefficients in r in terms of the leading order functions.

To decompose the bulk metric adapted to null hypersurfaces, it is standard to define two null vector fields l^{μ} , n^{μ} ($l^2 = n^2 = 0$) such that $l \cdot n = -1$, l^{μ} is outward pointing and n^{μ} inward pointing. In adapted coordinates the associated 1-forms read

$$l := l_{\mu} \,\mathrm{d}x^{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2} V \,\mathrm{d}v + \eta \,\mathrm{d}r \qquad n := n_{\mu} \,\mathrm{d}x^{\mu} = -\,\mathrm{d}v \qquad (2.7)$$

and the corresponding vector fields are given by

$$l^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} = \partial_{v} - U^{A}\partial_{A} + \frac{V}{2\eta}\partial_{r} \qquad n^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} = -\frac{1}{\eta}\partial_{r}. \qquad (2.8)$$

From (2.8) we see that \mathcal{D}_v defined in (2.6) is the Lie derivative along the vector l evaluated on \mathcal{N} . In terms of l, n, the induced co-dimension two metric

$$q_{\mu\nu} = g_{\mu\nu} + l_{\mu}n_{\nu} + l_{\nu}n_{\mu} \qquad \qquad q_{\mu\nu}l^{\mu} = q_{\mu\nu}n^{\mu} = 0 \tag{2.9}$$

yields the line-element on \mathcal{N}

$$ds_{\mathcal{N}}^{2} = \Omega_{AB} \left(dx^{A} + \mathcal{U}^{A} dv \right) \left(dx^{B} + \mathcal{U}^{B} dv \right) .$$
(2.10)

As depicted in figure 2, $\Omega_{AB} = \Omega_{AB}(v, x^A)$ is the metric over \mathcal{N}_v . The inverse of the D-2 dimensional metric Ω_{AB} is denoted by Ω^{AB} , $\Omega^{AB}\Omega_{BC} = \delta^A_C$, and A, B indices are raised or lowered by them.

The deviation tensors,

$$B_{\mu\nu}^{l} := \left(q_{\mu}^{\alpha} q_{\nu}^{\beta} \nabla_{\beta} l_{\alpha}\right)\big|_{r=0} \qquad \qquad B_{\mu\nu}^{n} := \left(q_{\mu}^{\alpha} q_{\nu}^{\beta} \nabla_{\beta} n_{\alpha}\right)\big|_{r=0} \qquad (2.11)$$

provide a convenient parametrization. One can decompose them into trace (=expansion), symmetric trace-less (=shear) and anti-symmetric (=twist) parts,⁴

$$B_{\mu\nu}^{l} = \frac{1}{D-2}\Theta_{l} q_{\mu\nu} + N_{\mu\nu} + \omega_{\mu\nu}^{l} \qquad \qquad B_{\mu\nu}^{n} = \frac{1}{D-2}\Theta_{n} q_{\mu\nu} + L_{\mu\nu} + \omega_{\mu\nu}^{n} . \tag{2.12}$$

³The transversal volume form Ω is a scalar density of weight +1, the quantity Υ^A is a vector density of weight +1, and the induced co-dimension two metric γ_{AB} is a tensor-density of weight -2/(D-2) in the D-2 dimensional sense.

⁴For the shear of l we have used the unusual notation $N_{\mu\nu}$, because as we shall show later this quantity is related to the flux (news) of gravitons through the null surface \mathcal{N} .

One can show that the twists $\omega_{\mu\nu}^l, \omega_{\mu\nu}^n$ are zero, the expansions on \mathcal{N} are

$$\Theta_l = (q^{\mu\nu}\nabla_{\mu}l_{\nu})\big|_{r=0} = \frac{\mathcal{D}_v\Omega}{\Omega} = \frac{\partial_v\Omega}{\Omega} - \bar{\nabla}_A\mathcal{U}^A \quad \Theta_n = (q^{\mu\nu}\nabla_{\mu}n_{\nu})\big|_{r=0} = \Omega^{AB}\lambda_{AB} \quad (2.13)$$

and the shears are

$$N_{AB} = \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{D}_v \Omega_{AB} - \frac{\Theta_l}{D-2} \Omega_{AB} = \frac{1}{2} \Omega^{\frac{2}{D-2}} \mathcal{D}_v \gamma_{AB} \qquad L_{AB} = \lambda_{AB} - \frac{\Theta_n}{D-2} \Omega_{AB} \qquad (2.14)$$

where ∇_A is the (D-2)-dimensional covariant derivative with respect to the metric Ω_{AB} and $X_{(A}Y_{B)} := (X_AY_B + X_BY_A)/2$ denotes symmetrization of indices. (We note for later purposes that $N^{AB} = -\frac{1}{2}\mathcal{D}_v\Omega^{AB} - \frac{1}{D-2}\Theta_l\Omega^{AB}$.)

Regarding the expansions (2.13) and shears (2.14) two comments are in order. For stationary black holes with a bifurcate Killing horizon, both expansions vanish at the bifurcation surface. While it is immediate to see that Θ_l vanishes in this case, in the coordinate system we have adopted Θ_n is non-zero. This is a well-known artifact of Eddington-Finkelstein type of coordinate systems, since the bifurcation surface lies at infinite advanced time in these coordinates. In all physically interesting situations, including black hole formation and evaporation, the bifurcation surface is absent anyhow and our coordinate system is adapted to describe such processes. Our second comment concerns the shear N_{AB} , which is proportional to the Lie derivative of the unimodular metric γ_{AB} along v. We shall refer to this shear as 'infalling graviton modes', but note that we are no expanding around any specific background Ω_{AB} , so N_{AB} need not be some small excitation. Indeed, in our charge analysis and discussion of memory effects we shall see that non-linear terms in N_{AB} play an important role. By contrast, the shear L_{AB} will not play a comparable role.

For later use we introduce the Hàjiček one-form

$$\mathcal{H}_A := \left(q_A{}^\nu l_\lambda \nabla_\nu n^\lambda \right) \Big|_{r=0} = \frac{\Upsilon_A}{2\Omega} + \frac{\partial_A \eta}{2\eta}$$
(2.15)

and the scalar function Γ ,

$$\Gamma := -2\kappa + \frac{2}{D-2}\Theta_l + \frac{\mathcal{D}_v\eta}{\eta} \tag{2.16}$$

that appears in the expressions for the charges in later sections. Note that the scalar κ appearing in the series expansion of V in (2.4) is the non-affinity of the null hypersurface generator $l \cdot \nabla l^{\mu} := \kappa l^{\mu}$ on \mathcal{N} .

3 Null boundary solution space

The near null surface metric to leading and next-to-leading order (2.4) is specified by 2 + 2(D-2) + (D-1)(D-2) = D(D-1) functions of v, x^A . The first counting refers to our original variables used in (2.4), i.e., 2 scalars, κ, η , 2 co-dimension two vectors, $\mathcal{U}_A, \Upsilon_A$, and 2 co-dimension two symmetric 2-tensors, $\Omega_{AB}, \lambda_{AB}$. In this section, we use these quantities as our building blocks, additionally splitting Ω_{AB} into conformal factor Ω and conformal class γ_{AB} , but use additionally the various composite quantities introduced in the previous section when convenient. The main goal of this section is to count the

number of free functions available after imposing on-shell conditions, in order to get the number of bulk and boundary degrees of freedom.

We analyze the Einstein equations (with arbitrary cosmological constant Λ)

$$\mathcal{E}_{\mu\nu} := R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{2\Lambda}{D-2} g_{\mu\nu} = 0$$
 (3.1)

in a Taylor-expansion around r = 0. See appendix A for more details of the analysis and the construction of the phase space without invoking a perturbative expansion around r = 0.

The Einstein equations (3.1) may be decomposed in terms of the Raychaudhuri equation $\mathcal{E}_{ll} = l^{\mu}l^{\nu}\mathcal{E}_{\mu\nu} = 0$, the Damour equation $\mathcal{E}_{lA} = l^{\mu}q_{A}^{\nu}\mathcal{E}_{\mu\nu} = 0$ and the trace and trace-less parts of $\mathcal{E}_{AB} = 0$. At zeroth order in r, they respectively lead to

$$\mathcal{D}_v \Theta_l - \kappa \Theta_l + \frac{1}{D-2} \Theta_l^2 + N_{AB} N^{AB} = 0 \qquad (3.2a)$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{v}\left(\Upsilon_{A}+\Omega\frac{\partial_{A}\eta}{\eta}\right)-2\Omega\partial_{A}\left(\kappa+\frac{D-3}{D-2}\Theta_{l}\right)+2\Omega\bar{\nabla}^{B}N_{AB}=0$$
(3.2b)

$$\mathcal{D}_{v}\Theta_{n} + \kappa\Theta_{n} + \Theta_{l}\Theta_{n} - (\bar{\nabla}_{C}\mathcal{H}^{C} + \mathcal{H}^{C}\mathcal{H}_{C}) + \frac{1}{2}\bar{R} - \Lambda = 0$$
(3.2c)

$$2\mathcal{D}_{v}L_{AB} - 4L_{(A}{}^{C}N_{B)C} + \Theta_{n}N_{AB} + \left(2\kappa + \frac{D-6}{D-2}\Theta_{l}\right)L_{AB} + \bar{R}_{AB}$$
$$-2\mathcal{H}_{A}\mathcal{H}_{B} - 2\bar{\nabla}_{(A}\mathcal{H}_{B)} + \left(2\bar{\nabla}_{C}\mathcal{H}^{C} + 2\mathcal{H}^{C}\mathcal{H}_{C} - \bar{R}\right)\frac{\Omega_{AB}}{D-2} = 0 \qquad (3.2d)$$

where \mathcal{D}_v defined in (2.6) implicitly contains the vector \mathcal{U}_A , and R_{AB} is the intrinsic Ricci tensor of the co-dimension two metric Ω_{AB} .

The D(D-1)/2 equations above are dynamical as they involve *v*-derivatives. Alternatively, one may view (3.2a) and (3.2b) as D-1 non-differential (in *v*) equations for κ and \mathcal{U}^A in terms of the other functions (and their *v*-derivatives). The last two equations, (3.2c) and (3.2d) are first order *v*-derivative equations for λ_{AB} and specify it up to (D-1)(D-2)/2 functions over \mathcal{N}_v . We denote these functions by $\hat{\lambda}_{AB}(x^A)$.

The remaining Einstein equations, $\mathcal{E}_{nn} = n^{\mu}n^{\nu}\mathcal{E}_{\mu\nu}$, $\mathcal{E}_{ln} = l^{\mu}n^{\nu}\mathcal{E}_{\mu\nu}$, $\mathcal{E}_{nA} = n^{\mu}\mathcal{E}_{\mu A}$ are, respectively, algebraic equations for the order r^2 terms in the expansion of the trace of g_{AB} , $\Omega^{AB}g_{AB}$, V, and U^A , and specify these higher order terms through lower order ones. Since the higher order terms do not appear in the analysis of symmetries and charges we do not display them.

Even though it is not required for the charges, it is instructive to explore the Einstein equations to higher order in r. Again, $\mathcal{E}_{nn}, \mathcal{E}_{nl}, \mathcal{E}_{ll}, \mathcal{E}_{lA}, \mathcal{E}_{nA}$ determine higher order terms in the expansion of $\Omega^{AB}g_{AB}, V, U^A$, whereas \mathcal{E}_{AB} yield equations for higher order terms in the traceless parts of g_{AB} and $\hat{\lambda}_{AB}^{(n)}$. These are first order differential equations in v and hence determine $\hat{\lambda}_{AB}^{(n)}$ up to functions over $\mathcal{N}_v, \hat{\lambda}_{AB}^{(n)}(x^A)$. One may resum them into a single function at a constant v surface as $\hat{g}_{AB}^{(v)}(r, x^A) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \hat{\lambda}_{AB}^{(n)}(x^A)r^n$, where $\hat{\lambda}_{AB}^{(1)} = \hat{\lambda}_{AB}(x^A)$.

To specify a solution in our null boundary solution space one should give D + D(D - 3) + 1 functions over \mathcal{N} . This number is just the difference between the original number of free functions, D(D-1), and the number of non-differential (in v) equations that determine

 κ and \mathcal{U}_A . The first D of these functions are η, Ω, Υ^A . As we shall demonstrate in the next sections, these functions feature in the boundary charges and thus can be associated with BDOF. The D(D-3) functions correspond to γ_{AB} and the traceless part of $\hat{g}_{AB}^{(v)}$, and constitute the bulk degrees of freedom — from a Lagrangian perspective this number corresponds to the usual D(D-3)/2 gravitational wave helicities. Finally, the remaining 1 function is Θ_n , which in our construction does not constitute a degree of freedom. We shall come back to it in the concluding section.

In summary, our analysis of this section shows that we have D BDOF in addition to the usual bulk degrees of freedom.

4 Null boundary symmetries

We analyze the diffeomorphisms that preserve our null boundary structure in section 4.1 and then determine their algebra in section 4.2.

4.1 Null boundary preserving diffeomorphisms

Diffeomorphisms generated by the vector field

$$\xi = T \,\partial_v + \left(r(\mathcal{D}_v T - W) - r^2 \frac{\eta}{2} \left(\frac{\Upsilon_A}{\Omega} - \frac{\partial_A \eta}{\eta} \right) \partial^A T + \mathcal{O}(r^3) \right) \partial_r + \left(Y^A - r\eta \partial^A T - r^2 \eta^2 \lambda^{AB} \partial_B T + \mathcal{O}(r^3) \right) \partial_A$$
(4.1)

keep r = 0 as a null surface, where $T = T(v, x^A)$, $W = W(v, x^A)$ and $Y^A = Y^A(v, x^A)$ are the symmetry generators. Since the Einstein equations are covariant, these diffeomorphisms move us in the solution space constructed in the previous section, namely

$$\delta_{\xi}\eta = 2\eta \mathcal{D}_v T + T\partial_v \eta - W\eta + Y^A \partial_A \eta \tag{4.2a}$$

$$\delta_{\xi}\Omega = T\Omega\Theta_l + \Omega\bar{\nabla}_A(Y^A + \mathcal{U}^A T) \tag{4.2b}$$

$$\delta_{\xi} \mathcal{U}^A = \mathcal{D}_v (Y^A + T \mathcal{U}^A) \tag{4.2c}$$

$$\delta_{\xi}\Omega_{AB} = \mathcal{L}_{(Y+T\mathcal{U})}\Omega_{AB} + \frac{2}{D-2}T\Theta_{l}\Omega_{AB} + 2TN_{AB}$$
(4.2d)

$$\delta_{\xi}\kappa = \mathcal{D}_v(\mathcal{D}_vT + T\kappa) + (Y^A + \mathcal{U}^A T)\partial_A\kappa \tag{4.2e}$$

$$\delta_{\xi}\Theta_l = \mathcal{D}_v(T\Theta_l) + (Y^A + T\mathcal{U}^A)\partial_A\Theta_l \tag{4.2f}$$

$$\delta_{\xi} \Upsilon_A = T \mathcal{D}_v \Upsilon_A + \mathcal{L}_{(Y+T\mathcal{U})} \Upsilon_A + \Omega (\partial_A W - \Gamma \partial_A T - 2N_{AB} \partial^B T)$$
(4.2g)

$$\delta_{\xi}\Gamma = -\mathcal{D}_{v}(W - \Gamma T) + (Y^{A} + \mathcal{U}^{A}T)\partial_{A}\Gamma$$
(4.2h)

$$\delta_{\xi} N_{AB} = \mathcal{D}_{v}(TN_{AB}) + \mathcal{L}_{(Y+T\mathcal{U})} N_{AB}$$
(4.2i)

$$\delta_{\xi}\lambda_{AB} = \mathcal{D}_{v}(T\lambda_{AB}) + \mathcal{L}_{(Y+T\mathcal{U})}\lambda_{AB} - 2\lambda_{AB}\mathcal{D}_{v}T + 2(\mathcal{H}_{(A} + \nabla_{(A})\nabla_{B})T$$
(4.2j)

were \mathcal{L}_Y denotes the Lie derivative along Y^A .

The above transformations, when acting on different functions, can be homogeneous or inhomogeneous. The homogeneous ones are those that remain zero under transformations if they are zero at some point in the solution space. For example, Θ_l and N_{AB} transform homogeneously. On the other hand, functions such as κ , \mathcal{U}^A and Υ_A transform inhomogeneously under the diffeomorphisms (4.1).

4.2 Algebra of null boundary symmetries

Using the adjusted Lie bracket⁵ we have

$$[\xi(T_1, W_1, Y_1^A), \xi(T_2, W_2, Y_2^A)]_{\text{adj. bracket}} = \xi(T_{12}, W_{12}, Y_{12}^A)$$
(4.3)

where

$$T_{12} = \left(T_1 \partial_v + Y_1^A \partial_A\right) T_2 - (1 \leftrightarrow 2), \tag{4.4a}$$

$$W_{12} = \left(T_1 \partial_v + Y_1^A \partial_A\right) W_2 - (1 \leftrightarrow 2), \tag{4.4b}$$

$$Y_{12}^B = \left(T_1\partial_v + Y_1^A\partial_A\right)Y_2^B - (1\leftrightarrow 2). \tag{4.4c}$$

The above algebra is $\operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{N}) \in \operatorname{Weyl}(\mathcal{N})$, where $\operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{N})$ is generated by T, Y^A and $\operatorname{Weyl}(\mathcal{N})$ which denotes the Weyl scaling on \mathcal{N} , is generated by W. We refer to it as null boundary symmetry algebra.

The null boundary symmetry algebra $\operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{N}) \in \operatorname{Weyl}(\mathcal{N})$ has several interesting subalgebras. If we turn off Y^A and W sectors, the generator T forms a Witt algebra (diffeomorphisms along v direction) but with an arbitrary dependence in x^A . These generators were called "T-Witt" [25]. Turning off T, W sectors, Y^A generate diffeomorphisms of the transverse surface \mathcal{N}_v . Nonetheless, one should note that these diffeomorphisms have arbitrary v dependence. A class of subalgebras arise from the fact that our generators are generic functions of v. If the v direction has no special points, one may Taylor-expand the generators around any given point v_0 and keep terms up to the order that still close the algebra. As an example, consider the subalgebra obtained through the following truncation

$$T = t_0 + t_1 v + t_2 v^2 W = w_0 Y^A = y_0^A (4.5)$$

where $t_0, t_1, t_2; w_0, y_0^A$ are only function of x^A . The t_i form an $sl(2, \mathbb{R})$ algebra and w_0 an abelian u(1) algebra, Weyl (\mathcal{N}_v) . This subalgebra is hence $(\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v) \in sl(2, \mathbb{R})_{\mathcal{N}_v}) \in$ Weyl (\mathcal{N}_v) , which is closely related to the corner algebra discussed in [36, 37]. To be more precise, the algebra without the Weyl (\mathcal{N}_v) part was called corner symmetry algebra and the one which also includes the translations in $r, r \to r + R(x^A)$, was called extended corner algebra. In our case we do not have the latter, as we keep r = 0 a null surface throughout.

5 Surface charge analysis

The surface charge variation⁶ associated with a symmetry generator ξ

$$\oint Q_{\xi} := \oint_{\partial \Sigma} \mathcal{Q}_{\xi}^{\mu\nu} \,\mathrm{d}x_{\mu\nu} \tag{5.1}$$

⁵In computing the Lie bracket of symmetry generators associated with diffeomorphisms that depend on functions in the solution space, one should adjust for the field dependence and subtract the changes in the diffeomorphisms due to the change in the fields, viz., $[\xi_1, \xi_2]_{adj. bracket} = [\xi_1, \xi_2] - \delta_{\xi_1}\xi_2 + \delta_{\xi_2}\xi_1$. This bracket was originally called "modified Lie bracket" in [34]. However, as discussed in [35] the name adjusted bracket seems more appropriate.

⁶See appendix B for a short review of the covariant phase space method used to derive this result.

expands in Einstein gravity as

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\xi}^{\mu\nu} = \frac{\sqrt{-g}}{8\pi G} \left(h^{\lambda[\mu} \nabla_{\lambda} \xi^{\nu]} - \xi^{\lambda} \nabla^{[\mu} h_{\lambda}^{\nu]} - \frac{1}{2} h \nabla^{[\mu} \xi^{\nu]} + \xi^{[\mu} \nabla_{\lambda} h^{\nu]\lambda} - \xi^{[\mu} \nabla^{\nu]} h \right)$$
(5.2)

where $h_{\mu\nu} = \delta g_{\mu\nu}$, $h = g^{\mu\nu} \delta g_{\mu\nu}$, and $\partial \Sigma$ corresponds to the transverse surface \mathcal{N}_v . See appendix **B** for more details.

Plugging (2.3) and (4.1) into (5.1), yields the surface charge variation

$$\delta Q_{\xi} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2}x \left(W \delta \Omega + Y^{A} \delta \Upsilon_{A} + T \delta \mathcal{A} \right)$$
(5.3)

with

$$\delta \mathcal{A} = -2\Omega \delta \Theta_l + \Omega \Theta_l \frac{\delta \eta}{\eta} - \Gamma \delta \Omega + \mathcal{U}^A \delta \Upsilon_A - \Omega N^{AB} \delta \Omega_{AB} \,. \tag{5.4}$$

The notation δ is used to stress that the charge variation is not necessarily integrable in field space. Tackling the question of whether or not the charges are integrable requires specifying which combinations of the symmetry generators are taken to be field independent, which amounts to a choice of slicing of the phase space.

By "slicing" we mean a specific choice of the field dependence of the symmetry generators (including, possibly, the choice that there is none). Changing the slicing means that one takes symmetry generators to a linear combination thereof while allowing for these coefficients to have general dependence on the fields in the solution space. Thus, there is no reason to consider no field dependence of the symmetry generators as more natural than some other choice, since this notion is not even well-defined.

In such change of slicing one keeps the same bulk theory with the same fall-off conditions, but relabels the state-dependence through redefinitions of the symmetry generators. Thus, one still describes the same phase space but it is reorganized/sliced differently. Inequivalent slicings in general will lead to inequivalent symmetry algebras, see section 4 of [16] for more concise formulation of generic change of slicing (which was called change of basis in that work). The differences can be substantial, in the sense that central extensions, non-linearities and/or non-integrability may appear in one set of slicings but not in other sets of slicings, or even a Lie algebra of surface charges may be mapped onto an algebra which is not of the form of a Lie algebra, e.g. see the example of Heisenberg-type algebra in [23]. It is thus relevant to find the most suitable (classes of) slicings for a given physical setup. We shall present pertinent examples below, when discussing differences between thermodynamical and Heisenberg slicings.

Only after a slicing is specified, one can state whether or not the charges are integrable for this particular slicing. This implies that integrability of the charges is not solely a property of the bulk theory or the boundary conditions, but additionally may depend on the choice how to slice the phase space.

Physically, non-integrable charges are typically related to a non-vanishing flux through the boundary [34, 38], see more details on this in section 6. Generally, δQ is non-integrable over our null boundary solution space since we allow for fluxes through the boundary \mathcal{N} . This feature prevents us from working with the Poisson bracket of the charges. We use instead the modified bracket (MB) proposed by Barnich and Troessaert [34],

$$\delta_{\xi_2} Q_{\xi_1}^{\mathrm{I}} := \left\{ Q_{\xi_1}^{\mathrm{I}}, Q_{\xi_2}^{\mathrm{I}} \right\}_{\mathrm{MB}} - F_{\xi_2}(\delta_{\xi_1} g)$$
(5.5a)

$$\left\{Q_{\xi_1}^{\rm I}, Q_{\xi_2}^{\rm I}\right\}_{\rm MB} = Q_{[\xi_1, \xi_2]_{\rm adj. \ bracket}}^{\rm I} + K_{\xi_1, \xi_2} \tag{5.5b}$$

where K_{ξ_1,ξ_2} is the central term, Q_{ξ}^{I} the integrable part of the charges and $F_{\xi}(\delta g)$ the non-integrable part, $\delta Q_{\xi} = \delta Q_{\xi}^{\mathrm{I}} + F_{\xi}(\delta g)$. The flux term is not necessarily antisymmetric $F_{\xi_2}(\delta_{\xi_1}g) \neq -F_{\xi_1}(\delta_{\xi_2}g)$, which we shall see more explicitly in examples below.

The split into integrable and non-integrable parts is ambiguous and leads to a shiftambiguity in the central term K_{ξ_1,ξ_2} [34]. To partially fix this ambiguity, we require the central term K_{ξ_1,ξ_2} to be state independent, by which we mean that is does not vary over the solution space, see e.g. section 5.1 of [25] for a more detailed discussion.

An important aspect discussed, e.g., in [16-19] is that the integrability of the charges and the presence or absence of fluxes do depend on the slicing. In the following, to shed new light on this issue, we discuss two classes of slicings.

The first one, studied in section 5.1, is dubbed "thermodynamic slicing". In this slicing, W, T, Y^A are state independent ($\delta W = \delta T = \delta Y^A = 0$). This name will be justified in section 6.1, see also [39]. The second one is a specific "genuine slicing". By this we mean any slicing in which the charges are integrable in the absence of bulk fluxes through the boundary, i.e., when there is no physical radiation through the boundary [1, 16, 18].

5.1 Thermodynamical slicing

The thermodynamic slicing is defined by state-independence of W, T, Y^A in the vector field (4.1), $\delta W = \delta T = \delta Y^A = 0$.

Applying the MB method discussed above and separating the integrable and flux parts, $\delta Q_{\xi} = \delta Q_{\xi}^{I} + F_{\xi}(\delta g)$, yields the integrable part

$$Q_{\xi}^{\mathrm{I}} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(W \ \Omega + Y^{A} \ \Upsilon_{A} + T \ \left(-\Gamma \Omega + \mathcal{U}^{A} \Upsilon_{A} \right) \right)$$
(5.6)

and the flux

$$F_{\xi}(\delta g;g) = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \, T \left(-2\Omega \delta \Theta_{l} + \Omega \Theta_{l} \frac{\delta \eta}{\eta} + \Omega \delta \Gamma - \Upsilon_{A} \delta \mathcal{U}^{A} - \Omega N^{AB} \delta \Omega_{AB} \right). \tag{5.7}$$

Straightforward but long computations show that the integrable part of the charges (5.6) satisfy the same algebra as the symmetry generators (4.3), (4.4), i.e. $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}) \in \text{Weyl}(\mathcal{N})$. In particular, there is no central extension. Explicitly, if we denote the charges associated with the symmetry generators $\xi(T, 0, 0)$, $\xi(0, W, 0)$ and $\xi(0, 0, Y^A)$ by $\mathcal{T}(T), \mathcal{W}(W)$ and $\mathcal{J}(Y^A)$, respectively, then the MB bracket algebra reads

$$\{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}(T_1), \boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}(T_2)\}_{\rm MB} = \boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}(T_1\partial_v T_2 - T_2\partial_v T_1), \tag{5.8a}$$

$$\left[\mathcal{J}(Y_1^A), \mathcal{J}(Y_2^B)\right]_{\rm MB} = \mathcal{J}(Y_1^A \partial_A Y_2^B - Y_2^A \partial_A Y_1^B), \tag{5.8b}$$

$$\{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}(T), \boldsymbol{\mathcal{J}}(Y^A)\}_{\rm MB} = -\boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}(Y^A\partial_A T) + \boldsymbol{\mathcal{J}}(T\partial_v Y^A), \tag{5.8c}$$

$$\{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{W}}(W_1), \boldsymbol{\mathcal{W}}(W_2)\}_{\rm MB} = 0, \tag{5.8d}$$

$$\left\{ \boldsymbol{\mathcal{T}}(T), \boldsymbol{\mathcal{W}}(W) \right\}_{\rm MB} = \boldsymbol{\mathcal{W}}(T\partial_v W), \tag{5.8e}$$

$$\left\{ \boldsymbol{\mathcal{W}}(W), \boldsymbol{\mathcal{J}}(Y^A) \right\}_{\rm MB} = -\boldsymbol{\mathcal{W}}(Y^A \partial_A W).$$
(5.8f)

Consistently, in the absence of flux of bulk gravitons, $N_{AB} = 0$, and in co-rotating frame, $\mathcal{U}^A = 0$, we recover the results of [25]. For D = 3, where the news tensor identically vanishes, one recovers the results obtained in appendix C of [16]. Moreover, as seen explicitly above, the MB procedure yields a vanishing central charge.

We close this section by justifying the name thermodynamic slicing. The zero mode charges associated with symmetry generators ∂_v , $-r\partial_r$, ∂_A , respectively, $\mathcal{T}(1)$, $\mathcal{W}(1)$, $\mathcal{J}(1)$, recover the usual thermodynamic charges if \mathcal{N} is Killing of horizon of a black hole. Explicitly, $\mathcal{T}(1)$ corresponds to energy, $\mathcal{W}(1)$ to entropy and $\mathcal{J}(1)$ to angular momentum. These charges commute with each other; moreover, entropy commutes with all other charges. These points will be discussed in more detail in section 6.1; see also [39] for more elaborations.

5.2 Genuine and Heisenberg slicing

The expression of the flux in the thermodynamic slicing (5.7) is non-zero even in the absence of a graviton flux encoded in the tensor N_{AB} . As discussed in [16, 18], this flux depends on the slicing and one would expect that there should exist genuine slicings such that the flux is manifestly zero for vanishing genuine flux, by which we mean $N_{AB} = 0$.

In this section, we present a one-parameter family of genuine slicings with the following property: its symmetry algebra at each v has the structure of a direct sum of the symmetries of the transverse surface \mathcal{N}_v and the symmetries normal to \mathcal{N}_v . This slicing is hence a direct-sum genuine slicing. In particular, there is one member in this family such that the algebra is the direct sum of $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$ and Heisenberg algebra. This is referred to as the Heisenberg slicing. Reaching such a slicing can be tedious and one may first construct an intermediate slicing in which the algebra has the form of semi-direct sum of Heisenberg and $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$ algebra. This intermediate genuine slicing as well as another example is presented in appendix C.

Direct-sum genuine slicings. Starting from the thermodynamic slicing, consider a one-parameter family change of slicings

$$\tilde{W} = W - \Gamma T - \left(Y^A + T\mathcal{U}^A\right)\bar{\nabla}_A \mathcal{P},\tag{5.9a}$$

$$\tilde{T}^{(s)} = e^{-s\mathcal{P}}\Omega\Theta_l T + e^{-s\mathcal{P}}\bar{\nabla}_A(\Omega(Y^A + T\mathcal{U}^A))$$
(5.9b)

$$\tilde{Y}^A = Y^A + T\mathcal{U}^A \tag{5.9c}$$

where s is a real number and

$$\mathcal{P} := \ln \frac{\eta}{\Theta_l^2} \,. \tag{5.10}$$

As we see the change of slicing (5.9) takes the original symmetry generators to a linear combination thereof with coefficients which depend on the fields on the solution space and their derivatives. The change of slicing then amounts to taking $\delta \tilde{W} = \delta \tilde{T}^{(s)} = 0 = \delta \tilde{Y}^A$. Therefore, the original symmetry generators, W, T, Y^A have non-zero variations in the new slicing, which is dictated by the requirement of new tilde-generators to have vanishing variations over the solution space. As a result the charges transform to a certain (in general non-linear) combination of the original charges [16].

The charge variation can be written as $\delta Q_{\xi} = \delta \tilde{Q}_{\xi}^{\mathrm{I}} + \tilde{F}_{\xi}(\delta g)$, with the integrable part

$$\tilde{Q}^{\mathrm{I}}_{\xi} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\tilde{W} \Omega + \tilde{Y}^{A} \mathcal{J}_{A} + \tilde{T}^{(s)} \mathcal{P}_{(s)} \right)$$
(5.11)

and the flux

$$\tilde{F}_{\xi}(\delta g) = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left[e^{s\mathcal{P}} \tilde{T}^{(s)} - \bar{\nabla}_{C}(\Omega \tilde{Y}^{C}) \right] \Theta_{l}^{-1} N^{AB} \delta \Omega_{AB}$$
(5.12)

where

$$\mathcal{J}_A = \Upsilon_A + \bar{\nabla}_A(\Omega \mathcal{P}), \qquad \mathcal{P}_{(s)} = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{s} e^{s\mathcal{P}} = \frac{1}{s} \left(\frac{\eta}{\Theta_l^2}\right)^s & \text{if } s \neq 0\\ \mathcal{P} & \text{if } s = 0. \end{cases}$$
(5.13)

We call $\Omega, \mathcal{P}_{(s)}, \mathcal{J}_A$, respectively, entropy aspect, expansion aspect and angular momentum aspect. The expressions above make manifest that the flux proportional to the traceless news tensor N_{AB} is not integrable. Therefore, this slicing is in the family of genuine slicings.

The Raychaudhuri and Damour equations can be recast in terms of the charges

$$\mathcal{D}_{v}\mathcal{P}_{(s)} - e^{s\mathcal{P}}\left(\Gamma + \frac{2N_{AB}N^{AB}}{\Theta_{l}}\right) \approx 0$$
(5.14a)

$$\mathcal{D}_{v}\mathcal{J}_{A} + 2\Omega\bar{\nabla}^{B}N_{AB} - 2\Omega\bar{\nabla}_{A}(\Theta_{l}^{-1}N_{BC}N^{BC}) \approx 0.$$
(5.14b)

Moreover, the charges transform as

$$\delta_{\xi}\Omega = \tilde{T}^{(s)} e^{s\mathcal{P}} \tag{5.15a}$$

$$\delta_{\xi} \mathcal{P}_{(s)} \approx -(\delta_{s,0} + s\mathcal{P}_{(s)}) \tilde{W} + \frac{2e^{s\mathcal{P}}T}{\Theta_l} N_{AB} N^{AB}$$
(5.15b)

$$\delta_{\xi} \mathcal{J}_A \approx \mathcal{L}_{\tilde{Y}} \mathcal{J}_A - 2\bar{\nabla}^B (e^{-s\mathcal{P}} \Omega T N_{AB}) + 2\bar{\nabla}_A (e^{-s\mathcal{P}} \Omega T \Theta_l^{-1} N_{BC} N^{BC}) \,. \tag{5.15c}$$

Using the MB, the charge algebra is

$$\{\Omega(v, x), \Omega(v, x')\} = 0$$
(5.16a)

$$\{\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x), \mathcal{P}_{(s')}(v,x')\} = 0 \tag{5.16b}$$

$$\{\Omega(v,x), \mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\} = 16\pi G \left(s\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x) + \delta_{s,0}\right) \delta^{D-2} \left(x - x'\right)$$
(5.16c)

$$\{\mathcal{J}_A(v,x),\mathcal{J}_B(v,x')\} = 16\pi G \left(\mathcal{J}_A(v,x')\partial_B - \mathcal{J}_B(v,x)\partial'_A\right)\delta^{D-2}\left(x-x'\right)$$
(5.16d)

$$\{\mathcal{J}_A(v,x), \Omega(v,x')\} = \{\mathcal{J}_A(v,x), \mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\} = 0.$$
(5.16e)

This algebra is the direct sum $\mathcal{C}_{2}^{(s)} \oplus \operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_{v})$, where $\mathcal{C}_{2}^{(s)}$ is generated by the $\Omega(v, x)$, $\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v, x)$ -towers of charges and $\operatorname{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_{v})$ by $\mathcal{J}_{A}(v, x)$. We call this slicing a direct-sum genuine slicing. The algebra for s = 0 is qualitatively different from $s \neq 0$. The former has a central term while all $s \neq 0$ have no central terms. For $s \neq 0$, at any given point on \mathcal{N} , $\mathcal{C}_{2}^{(s)}$ is a two-dimensional subalgebra of $sl(2,\mathbb{R})$.⁷

Heisenberg slicing. For s = 0 case the charge algebra (5.16) takes a simple form of Heisenberg \oplus Diff(\mathcal{N}_v). The Heisenberg slicing is in a sense a fundamental slicing, since the other genuine slicings in the *s*-family (and many others, see, e.g., [16]) may be constructed from this slicing. Due to its importance as algebraic building block, we display the charges

$$\tilde{Q}^{\mathrm{I}}_{\xi} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\tilde{W} \Omega + \tilde{Y}^{A} \mathcal{J}_{A} + \tilde{T} \mathcal{P} \right) \,, \tag{5.17}$$

and flux

$$\tilde{F}_{\xi}(\delta g) = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2}x \, \left[\tilde{T} - \bar{\nabla}_{C}(\Omega \tilde{Y}^{C})\right] \Theta_{l}^{-1} N^{AB} \delta\Omega_{AB}$$
(5.18)

where $\tilde{T} = \tilde{T}^{(0)}$. The associated transformation laws

$$\delta_{\xi}\Omega = \tilde{T} \tag{5.19a}$$

$$\delta_{\xi} \mathcal{P} \approx -\tilde{W} + \frac{2T}{\Theta_l} N_{AB} N^{AB} \tag{5.19b}$$

$$\delta_{\xi} \mathcal{J}_A \approx \mathcal{L}_{\tilde{Y}} \mathcal{J}_A - 2\bar{\nabla}^B (\Omega T N_{AB}) + 2\bar{\nabla}_A (\Omega T \Theta_l^{-1} N_{BC} N^{BC})$$
(5.19c)

yield the charge algebra

$$\{\Omega(v,x), \Omega(v,x')\} = \{\mathcal{P}(v,x), \mathcal{P}(v,x')\} = 0$$
(5.20a)

$$\{\Omega(v,x), \mathcal{P}(v,x')\} = 16\pi G \delta^{D-2} (x-x')$$
(5.20b)

$$\{\mathcal{J}_A(v,x), \Omega(v,x')\} = \{\mathcal{J}_A(v,x), \mathcal{P}(v,x')\} = 0$$
(5.20c)

$$\{\mathcal{J}_A(v,x),\mathcal{J}_B(v,x')\} = 16\pi G\left(\mathcal{J}_A(v,x')\partial_B - \mathcal{J}_B(v,x)\partial'_A\right)\delta^{D-2}\left(x-x'\right).$$
(5.20d)

The brackets in the first two lines above are the reason why we chose the name Heisenberg slicing.

We end this section with some additional remarks. Regardless of the slicing, we have D towers of charges, which is the same number as the BDOF. Each charge is a generic function over the co-dimension one null boundary \mathcal{N} . In particular each charge is given by an integral over the transverse space \mathcal{N}_v and therefore it has v dependence. The bulk degrees of freedom are encoded in N_{AB} , $\hat{g}_{AB}^{(v)}(r, x^A)$ modes (see the discussion in section 3). The latter do not enter in the charge analysis. By contrast, the news N_{AB} appears in the flux. This provided the very rationale to call it news. Its transformation in the thermodynamic slicing (4.2i) is homogeneous, $\delta_{\xi}N_{AB} = 0$ when $N_{AB} = 0$. While this statement is slicing-independent, the explicit expression for $\delta_{\xi}N_{AB}$ is, in the Heisenberg slicing,

$$\delta_{\xi} N_{AB} = \mathcal{D}_{v} \left[\left(\tilde{T} - \bar{\nabla}_{A} (\Omega \tilde{Y}^{A}) \right) \frac{N_{AB}}{\Omega \Theta_{l}} \right] + \mathcal{L}_{\tilde{Y}} N_{AB} \,. \tag{5.21}$$

⁷The case s = -1/2 is special as $\mathcal{P}_{(-1/2)} = -\frac{2\Theta_l}{\sqrt{\eta}}$ is proportional to the expansion Θ_l . For s < 0, $\mathcal{P}_{(s)}$ has a smooth non-expanding $\Theta_l \to 0$ limit.

Having a homogeneous transformation means that action of boundary charges will not take one out of the vanishing genuine flux sector.

We shall make further comments on slicings in the concluding section, but for now move on to another physically relevant aspect of non-integrable surface charges, the flux balance equations.

6 Null surface balance equation

In the presence of flux, surface charges are not integrable [34, 38]. Moreover, non-integrability and presence of flux are closely related to the charge non-conservation. While integrability is slicing-dependent, as discussed, there are genuine slicings for which the flux is proportional to the genuine news N_{AB} associated with infalling gravitons. Conservation, too, depends on the choice of phase space slicing. In some earlier works [16, 18, 25] we have discussed the relation between charge integrability and conservation is captured by the generalized conservation equation, which in the more standard null infinity analyses is called "flux balance equation" [40, 41]. In this section, we briefly discuss the null surface balance equation for the thermodynamic and Heisenberg slicings discussed in the previous section.

6.1 Balance equation in thermodynamic slicing

For the thermodynamic slicing in section 5.1, the generator of translations along the advanced time ∂_v is among the symmetry generators $\partial_v = \xi(T = 1, W = 0, Y^A = 0)$. The associated integrable part of the charge (5.6) and the flux (5.7)

$$\mathbf{H}_{v} := Q_{\partial_{v}}^{\mathrm{I}} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \ \left(-\Gamma \Omega + \mathcal{U}^{A} \Upsilon_{A}\right)$$
(6.1a)

$$F_{\partial_{v}}(\delta g;g) = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(-2\Omega \delta \Theta_{l} + \Omega \Theta_{l} \frac{\delta \eta}{\eta} + \Omega \delta \Gamma - \Upsilon_{A} \delta \mathcal{U}^{A} - \Omega N^{AB} \delta \Omega_{AB} \right), \quad (6.1b)$$

obey the null surface energy balance equation

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}v}\mathbf{H}_v \approx -F_{\partial_v}(\delta_{\partial_v}g) \tag{6.2}$$

where \approx denotes on-shell equality and $F_{\partial_v}(\delta_{\partial_v}g) := F_{\partial_v}(\delta_{\xi}g;g)|_{\xi=\partial_v}$. This flux receives two contributions, one from the bulk modes, the $N_{AB}N^{AB}$ term in F, and the other from boundary modes. The latter is essentially a reflection of the fact that in the thermodynamic slicing, the coordinate system adopted (2.3) corresponds to a non-inertial frame for the boundary dynamics. As viewed by the observer adopting the coordinate system v, r, x^A , the quantity $\mathbf{H}_v = \mathbf{H}_v(v)$ is the boundary Hamiltonian. Thus, a suggestive interpretation of (6.2) is that it describes an open system, the Hamiltonian of which is time-dependent as a consequence of leakage. Equation (6.2) is an instance of a null surface balance equation.

Similarly, one may study the time variation of all other charges, in particular of the zero mode charges, angular momentum, associated with the symmetry generator $\partial_A = \xi(T=0, W=0, Y^A=1)$,

$$\mathbf{J}_A := Q_{\partial_A}^{\mathbf{I}} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \,\Upsilon_A \qquad \qquad F_{\partial_A}(\delta g) = 0 \tag{6.3a}$$

and entropy, associated with the symmetry generator $-r\partial_r = \xi(T=0, W=1, Y^A=0)$,

$$\mathbf{S} := 4\pi Q_{-r\partial_r}^{\mathbf{I}} = \frac{1}{4G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \ \Omega \qquad \qquad F_{-r\partial_r}(\delta g) = 0 \,. \tag{6.3b}$$

Both obey null surface balance equations

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}v} \mathbf{J}_A = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \ \partial_v \Upsilon_A \approx -F_{\partial_v}(\delta_{\partial_A} g) \tag{6.4a}$$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}v}\mathbf{S} = \frac{1}{4G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2}x \ \Omega\Theta_l \approx -4\pi F_{\partial_v}(\delta_{-r\partial_r}g) \,. \tag{6.4b}$$

The null surface balance equation for entropy (6.4b) shows that the time derivative of the area is given by the integral of the expansion, but does not involve any bulk graviton flux. The time derivative of the angular momentum (6.4a) has a term proportional to the total angular momentum of the graviton flux through the null surface and some additional terms. The latter appear because we are in a non-inertial rotating frame.

The algebraic relations (5.8) imply

$$\{\mathbf{H}_{v}, Q_{\xi}^{\mathrm{I}}\}_{\mathrm{MB}} = Q_{\partial_{v}\xi}^{\mathrm{I}} \qquad \{\mathbf{S}, Q_{\xi}^{\mathrm{I}}\}_{\mathrm{MB}} = 0 \tag{6.5}$$

and in particular

$$\{\mathbf{H}_{v}, \mathbf{S}\}_{\mathrm{MB}} = \{\mathbf{H}_{v}, \mathbf{J}_{A}\}_{\mathrm{MB}} = \{\mathbf{S}, \mathbf{J}_{A}\}_{\mathrm{MB}} = 0.$$

$$(6.6)$$

As expected, \mathbf{H}_v generates time translations. Moreover, the entropy **S** commutes with all the charges. The zero mode charges $\mathbf{H}_v, \mathbf{S}, \mathbf{J}_A$ mutually commute.

On can show that balance equations for zero-mode charges (6.2) and (6.4), can be generalized to all null boundary charges for generic symmetry generator ξ as,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}v}Q_{\xi}^{\mathrm{I}} = \delta_{\partial_{v}}Q_{\xi}^{\mathrm{I}} + Q_{\partial_{v}\xi}^{\mathrm{I}} \approx -F_{\partial_{v}}(\delta_{\xi}g)$$
(6.7)

by virtue of (6.5), where we used the definition of the MB (5.5) and that $F_{\partial_v}(\delta_{\xi}g)$ is given by $F_{\partial_v}(\delta g, g)$ in (6.1) evaluated at $\delta_{\xi}g$.

To derive (6.7) we have used the fact that ∂_v is among our field independent symmetry generators in the thermodynamic slicing. The null surface balance equation (6.1) shows that the flux $F_{\partial_v}(\delta_{\xi}g)$ receives contributions from the genuine flux, the term proportional to N^{AB} , as well as from terms only involving boundary fields, referred to as fake flux. Like for the angular momentum, the latter is generically there because the v, x^A coordinates do not correspond to an inertial observer at the boundary.

6.2 Balance equation in Heisenberg slicing

Unlike the thermodynamic slicing (6.6), the zero mode charges in the Heisenberg slicing

$$\tilde{\mathbf{H}} := \tilde{Q}_{\tilde{T}=1}^{\mathrm{I}} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \ \mathcal{P}$$
(6.8a)

$$\tilde{\mathbf{S}} := 4\pi \tilde{Q}_{\tilde{W}=1}^{\mathrm{I}} = \frac{1}{4G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \ \Omega \tag{6.8b}$$

$$\tilde{\mathbf{J}}_A := \tilde{Q}_{\tilde{Y}^A=1}^{\mathrm{I}} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \ \mathcal{J}_A \tag{6.8c}$$

do not commute with each other. Nor does the entropy generically commute with the remaining charges,

$$\{\tilde{\mathbf{S}}, Q^{\mathrm{I}}_{\tilde{\xi}}\} = \frac{1}{4G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2}x \; \tilde{T}$$

$$\tag{6.9}$$

implying

$$\{\tilde{\mathbf{S}}, \tilde{\mathbf{H}}\} = \frac{1}{4G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \qquad \{\tilde{\mathbf{S}}, \tilde{\mathbf{J}}_A\} = \{\tilde{\mathbf{H}}, \tilde{\mathbf{J}}_A\} = 0.$$
(6.10)

Notably, $\tilde{\mathbf{S}}$ and $\tilde{\mathbf{H}}$ are Heisenberg pairs with an effective \hbar proportional to 1/G. One can therefore change the entropy of the system by injecting $\tilde{\mathbf{H}}$ charge. Recall that $\tilde{\mathbf{H}}$ is the charge associated with the symmetry generator $\tilde{W} = 0 = \tilde{Y}^A$ and $\tilde{T} = \Omega \Theta_l T = 1$, but not with unit *v*-translations, so we do not refer to it as energy. Moreover, there are no other local combinations of charges playing this role. Thus, in the Heisenberg slicing the zero-mode charge $\tilde{\mathbf{H}}$ should not be viewed as a Hamiltonian, but rather as the Heisenberg conjugate of the entropy.

Since ∂_v is not among the symmetry generators in the Heisenberg slicing, we do not have a null surface balance equation like in thermodynamic slicing (6.7). The zero-mode charge dynamics is given by⁸

$$\mathcal{D}_v \Omega = \Omega \Theta_l \tag{6.11a}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{v}\mathcal{P} = \Gamma + \frac{2N_{AB}N^{AB}}{\Theta_{l}} \tag{6.11b}$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{v}\mathcal{J}_{A} = 2\Omega\bar{\nabla}_{A}(\Theta_{l}^{-1}N_{BC}N^{BC}) - 2\Omega\bar{\nabla}^{B}N_{AB}.$$
(6.11c)

7 Vanishing genuine news

An interesting special case arises when the news N_{AB} vanishes, which is the focus of this section. Generically, the expansion does not have to vanish, $\Theta_l \neq 0$. However, if vanishing expansion is assumed, $\Theta_l = 0$, then vanishing news is implied as consequences of the Raychaudhuri equation (3.2a). The main goal of this section is to exhibit the subtle differences between the generic situation, $N_{AB} = 0 \neq \Theta_l$, and vanishing expansion, $N_{AB} = 0 = \Theta_l$.

7.1 Generic situation

Assuming $N_{AB} = 0$, several of our previous results simplify, like the Raychaudhuri and Damour equations (5.14)

$$\mathcal{D}_v \mathcal{P} = \Gamma \qquad \mathcal{D}_v \mathcal{J}_A = 0.$$
(7.1)

There exists a co-rotating frame where the angular momentum aspect \mathcal{J}_A is v independent, $\mathcal{J}_A = \mathcal{J}_A(x^B).^9$

⁸The middle equation (6.11b) may also be written as $\mathcal{D}_v \ln\left(\Theta_l \Omega^{\frac{1}{D-2}}\right) = \kappa + \Theta_l^{-1} N_{AB} N^{AB}$.

⁹The entropy aspect Ω and the expansion aspect \mathcal{P} still depend on v in this co-rotating frame. Alternatively, one can find a co-expanding frame, through the choice of normalization of the vector normal to the null surface and appropriate adjustment of the non-affinity parameter κ , such that $\mathcal{D}_v \Theta_l = 0$, or a frame in which $\mathcal{D}_v \mathcal{P} = 0$. In this frame \mathcal{P} can be made v-independent.

For the analysis of charges, one needs to choose a slicing. Let us start with the directsum genuine slicings introduced in section 5.2 for which the charges

$$\delta Q_{\xi} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\tilde{W} \delta \Omega + \tilde{Y}^{A} \delta \mathcal{J}_{A} + \tilde{T}^{(s)} \delta \mathcal{P}_{(s)} \right), \tag{7.2}$$

are integrable and obey the algebra (5.16).

In non-genuine slicings the situation is more complicated, in general, due to fake news. Studying particularly the thermodynamics slicing would be a direct extension of the analysis of [25] to D > 4. Since the physical discussion is going to be very similar to the one in [25], we refer the reader to that work instead of displaying these results.

7.2 Vanishing expansion

For non-expanding null boundaries, $\Theta_l = 0$, the Raychaudhuri equation (3.2a) enforces vanishing news, $N_{AB} = 0$. We address now three different slicings to highlight some new features as compared to the generic situation, $\Theta_l \neq 0$.

Thermodynamic slicing. A careful analysis of the charges reveals that T generates trivial diffeomorphisms, so we have one tower of charges less. One may use this fact to gauge fix $\eta = 1$, see section 6 of [25] for a similar, but more detailed analysis. Therefore, the boundary phase space in this case is labeled by Ω and Υ_A , only. See [39] for a more detailed discussion.

Direct-sum genuine slicing. The transformation to the genuine slicing (5.9) and also the tower of \mathcal{P} charges (5.10) are ill-defined for $\Theta_l = 0$. Revisiting the analysis shows that the charge associated with \tilde{T} vanishes. Hence, we remain with only two towers of integrable charges,

$$\delta Q_{\xi} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\tilde{W} \delta \Omega + \tilde{Y}^{A} \delta \Upsilon_{A} \right)$$
(7.3)

where $\tilde{W} = W - \Gamma T$ and $\tilde{Y}^A = Y^A + \mathcal{U}^A T$. The Damour equation

$$\mathcal{D}_v \Upsilon_A + \bar{\nabla}_A (\Omega \Gamma) = 0 \tag{7.4}$$

fixes the v-dependence of Υ_A in terms of Ω , Γ , \mathcal{U}^A . Moreover, $\Theta_l = 0$ implies $\mathcal{D}_v \Omega = 0$ and therefore the v-dependence of Ω is also fixed in terms of \mathcal{U}^A . Note, however, that the v-dependences of Γ and \mathcal{U}^A are still arbitrary. So, in general our charges Ω, Υ_A depend arbitrarily on v through Γ, \mathcal{U}^A .

The charge transformation laws

$$\delta_{\xi}\Omega = \Omega \bar{\nabla}_A \tilde{Y}^A \qquad \qquad \delta_{\xi} \Upsilon_A \approx \mathcal{L}_{\tilde{Y}} \Upsilon_A + \Omega \bar{\nabla}_A \tilde{W} \tag{7.5}$$

yield the charge algebra

$$\{\Omega(v,x), \Omega(v,x')\} = 0 \tag{7.6a}$$

$$\{\Upsilon_A(v,x),\Omega(v,x')\} = -16\pi G\Omega(v,x)\partial'_A \delta^{D-2}(x-x')$$
(7.6b)

$$\{\Upsilon_A(v,x),\Upsilon_B(v,x')\} = 16\pi G\left(\Upsilon_A(v,x')\partial_B - \Upsilon_B(v,x)\partial'_A\right)\delta^{D-2}(x-x').$$
(7.6c)

The algebra above is isomorphic to the near horizon symmetry algebra in one of the slicings introduced in [23] with s = 1. This is not surprising, since vanishing expansion was built into the boundary conditions enforced in that work.

Heisenberg-like slicing. Upon the change of slicing

$$\mathcal{J}_A^{\mathrm{H}} = \Omega^{-1} \Upsilon_A \qquad \qquad Y_{\mathrm{H}}^A = \Omega \hat{Y}^A \qquad \qquad W_{\mathrm{H}} = \hat{W} + \Omega^{-1} \hat{Y}^A \mathcal{J}_A \qquad (7.7)$$

the algebra above simplifies further,

$$\{\Omega(v,x), \Omega(v,x')\} = 0 \tag{7.8a}$$

$$\{\mathcal{J}_A^{\mathrm{H}}(v,x),\Omega(v,x')\} = 16\pi G\partial_A \delta^{D-2}(x-x')$$
(7.8b)

$$\{\mathcal{J}_{A}^{\rm H}(v,x),\mathcal{J}_{B}^{\rm H}(v,x')\} = 16\pi G\Omega^{-1}(v,x)\mathcal{F}_{BA}\delta^{D-2}(x-x')$$
(7.8c)

where $\mathcal{F}_{AB} := \partial_A \mathcal{J}_B^{\mathrm{H}}(x) - \partial'_B \mathcal{J}_A^{\mathrm{H}}(x')$. This algebra is the same as the Heisenberg-like algebra of [23], where our charge Ω is equivalent to their charge \mathcal{P} . Again our charges can depend on v.

Note that the Heisenberg-like algebra (7.8) differs from the Heisenberg algebra discussed in (5.20). In particular, here we do not have the expansion aspect \mathcal{P} among our generators and the Heisenberg conjugate of Ω is now the exact part of angular momentum aspect \mathcal{J}_A (see [23] for more discussion). Another important difference to that work is that the entropy, the zero mode charge proportional to the integral of Ω , does not generically commute with the other charges, though it does commute at least with the zero mode charge of the angular momentum aspect.

As summary, we contrast the generic situation for vanishing news with the special case of vanishing expansion. Generically, we obtained three towers of integrable charges for genuine slicings. In the non-expanding case we lost one charge tower, as a consequence of the Raychaudhuri equation. Technically, this is so because the absence of expansion renders η pure gauge, and the boundary phase space therefore has one less function in it.

In conclusion, when considering vanishing news it is crucial to additionally specify whether or not expansion also is assumed to vanish, since the associated boundary phase spaces have different dimensions, depending on this choice.

8 Null boundary memory effects

In this section, we apply our charge and flux analysis to a physically interesting example. Suppose that a gravitational shockwave passes through the horizon of a black hole and the system at late times again settles into another black hole. We expect the information about the gravitational wave to be encoded in changes in the surface charges. This physical process is depicted in figure 3.

We call the persistent change of the surface charges due to the absorption of such a shockwave *null boundary memory effect*, by analogy to memory effects at the celestial sphere [42–46]. Historically, imprints of gravitational waves on detectors were discovered in [47] and the term memory effect coined in [48], see also [49]. The original (displacement)



Figure 3. Penrose diagram for shockwave entering black hole. Shaded oval denotes absorption (not in solution space). Dashed orange (green) line is initial (final) horizon \mathcal{H}^+ ($\tilde{\mathcal{H}}^+$).

memory effect is a change in the relative position of pairs of detectors after passage of some burst of gravitational waves. In the recent literature many other memory effects have been discussed that are mainly associated with asymptotic symmetries and soft gravitons, see [50, 51].

We start with the Schwarzschild black hole of horizon radius r_h ,

$$\Theta_n = -4\kappa = -\frac{2}{r_h} \qquad \eta = 1 \qquad \Theta_l = \mathcal{U}^A = \mathcal{J}_A = L_{AB} = N_{AB} = 0.$$
(8.1)

See appendix **D** for a generalization to the Kerr black hole.

We focus on the co-rotating $\mathcal{U}^A = 0$ case and consider a burst of gravitational waves that passes through the null surface around advanced time $v = v_0$; specifically, we design the news function as

$$N_{AB} = \bar{N}_{AB} \ f(v - v_0) \tag{8.2}$$

where \bar{N}_{AB} is a dimensionless symmetric traceless tensor on \mathcal{N}_v . The profile function $f(v - v_0)$ specifies the time dependence of the incident shockwave, and we choose it to be of delta-function type, sharply peaked around $v = v_0$.

$$f(v - v_0) = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\pi}} \frac{\epsilon^{3/2}}{\epsilon^2 + (v - v_0)^2} \qquad 0 < \epsilon \ll 1$$
(8.3)

The normalization of f is chosen such that $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dv f^2 = 1$.

Initially and finally, the system is stationary by assumption and has vanishing expansion, $\Theta_l = 0$. As a response to the incident wave, the expansion is non-zero for a short period. In the initial and final stages the system is described by two towers of boundary charges Ω , \mathcal{J}_A , as discussed in section 7.2. Specifically, the system is assumed to satisfy the early- and late-times conditions $(|v - v_0| \gg \epsilon)$

$$\Omega = \Omega^{\pm} \qquad \Gamma = -2\kappa^{\pm} \qquad \Omega_{AB} = \bar{\Omega}_{AB}^{\pm} \qquad \Theta_l = \partial_v \mathcal{J}_A = 0 \qquad (8.4)$$

where $\Omega^{\pm}, \kappa^{\pm}$ and $\overline{\Omega}_{AB}$, respectively, denote area density, surface gravity, and metric on \mathcal{N}_v , before (-) and after (+) the passage of the wave (see again figure 3). The area theorem (see e.g. [52]) implies $\Omega^+ > \Omega^-$.

At early and late times, the system is described by two towers of charges, whereas during the encounter time $|v - v_0| = O(\epsilon)$ all three towers of charges, including \mathcal{P} , can take non-zero values. Since initially $\Theta_n \neq 0$, the $\Theta_n \Theta_l$ -term in (3.2c) gives non-trivial dynamics to Θ_n . Similarly, the $\Theta_n N_{AB}$ term in (3.2d) is a source for L_{AB} . Therefore, all modes are eventually turned on due to the passage of the gravitational wave. We do not solve these equations here, but merely use them to extract memories imprinted in the boundary charges after the system settled down in its new stationary point.

8.1 Null surface expansion memory effect

To specify the v-dependence of Ω , we take a closer look at the Raychaudhuri equation (3.2a),

$$\partial_v \Theta_l - \kappa \Theta_l + \frac{\Theta_l^2}{D - 2} + N_{AB} N^{AB} = 0 \qquad \Theta_l = \partial_v \ln \Omega \tag{8.5}$$

with boundary conditions (8.4). The equation (8.5) differs from the usual focusing equation by the term $\kappa \Theta_l$. For early and late times, $|v - v_0| \gg \epsilon$, the N^2 term drops out and (8.5) has two fixed points, $\Theta_l = 0$ and $\Theta_l = (D-2)\kappa$. For $\kappa > 0$, $\Theta_l = 0$ is a repulsor and $\Theta_l = (D-2)\kappa$ an attractor. Therefore, the system cannot settle in a stationary black hole of vanishing Θ_l and our desired boundary conditions (8.4) cannot be satisfied.

This apparent inconsistency could be resolved as follows. During the absorption process the locus r = 0 does not remain a null surface, so our setup in the present work is insufficient to describe it. Inevitably, we need to consider another mode, switched off by our assumptions in section 2, namely an $\mathcal{O}(1)$ term in V in the expansion (2.4), which relaxes the condition that our boundary \mathcal{N} is null. See [19] for the D = 3 example. This generalization adds an extra freedom and a corresponding new charge. So, to fully follow the dynamics of the absorption process one should use the generalized form of Raychaudhuri equation given in (A.12c), where the last term in that equation can resolve the inconsistency discussed above. A full analysis of the absorption process is beyond the scope of this work.

Instead, we simply assume that the inconsistency can be resolved along the lines above and study a *v*-integrated version of (8.5) to extract a memory effect. We treat the incident gravitational wave as a perturbation of the existing black hole and keep terms up to $\mathcal{O}(N^2)$. Multiply (8.5) by Ω and integrate over *v*. The term Θ_l^2 is negligible since it is suppressed as compared to the linear terms in Θ_l . The integrated term coming from $\partial_v \Theta_l$ is subleading as well, which can be shown as follows. While $\Omega = \mathcal{O}(1)$, its first derivative is subleading, $\partial_v \Omega = \mathcal{O}(N^2)$. The expression $\int \Omega \partial_v \Theta_l = \int \partial_v^2 \Omega - \int \frac{1}{\Omega} (\partial_v \Omega)^2$ has a first term that integrates to zero and a second term of order $\mathcal{O}(N^4)$. The only two remaining terms, both of order $\mathcal{O}(N^2)$, integrate to the relation

$$\Delta \Omega = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}v \, \frac{\Omega}{\kappa} \, N_{AB} N^{AB} \,. \tag{8.6}$$

At early and late times, we expect κ to be a constant. For a Schwarzschild black hole of mass $M, \kappa \sim 1/M$, the change in κ during the process is expected to be $\sim \Delta M/M^2$, where ΔM is proportional to N^2 . Therefore, effects from the *v*-dependence of κ are expected to be subleading in N^2 so that to a good approximation κ is constant in *v* and can be taken out of the integral, which we shall always do below. The result (8.6) captures a null surface memory effect, describing how the volume form Ω changes from early to late times, $\Delta \Omega = \lim_{v \to \infty} \Omega - \lim_{v \to -\infty} \Omega$, depending on the news N_{AB} associated with the gravitational shockwave. We refer to it as null surface expansion memory effect. Since the integrand in (8.6) is non-negative (for positive κ), also $\Delta \Omega$ is non-negative, in accordance with the area theorem.

This memory effect can be rephrased suggestively as

$$T \Delta \boldsymbol{\mathcal{S}} = \frac{1}{8\pi G} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}v \,\Omega \, N_{AB} N^{AB} =: \boldsymbol{\mathcal{E}}_{\mathrm{GW}}$$
(8.7)

where $T = \frac{\kappa}{2\pi}$ is the temperature, $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{S}} = \frac{\Omega}{4G}$ is the entropy aspect, and $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{E}}_{\text{GW}}$ is the total energy density carried by the gravitational wave through \mathcal{N}_v . The above equation is a spatially local and temporally non-local energy conservation equation on \mathcal{N}_v , in contrast to usual expressions for gravitational wave energy (see e.g. [53]) which are spatially non-local and temporally local.

The null surface expansion memory effect (8.7) shows how the boundary degrees of freedom respond to the passage of the gravitational shockwave. It relates the change in the entropy aspect S to the energy passed through the surface. Unlike the memory effects discussed in the recent literature, see e.g. [51], this memory effect involves gravitational waves that are not soft.

8.2 Null surface spin memory effect

In a similar way one can work out a spin memory effect. Variation of the angular momentum charge due to passage of the shockwave may be computed integrating (6.11c) over v,

$$\Delta \mathcal{J}_A = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}v \, 2\Omega \left(\bar{\nabla}_A (\Theta_l^{-1} N_{CD} N^{CD}) - \bar{\nabla}^B N_{AB} \right). \tag{8.8}$$

The spin memory effect (8.8) relates the change in black hole angular momentum aspect, $\Delta \mathcal{J}_A = \lim_{v \to \infty} \mathcal{J}_A - \lim_{v \to -\infty} \mathcal{J}_A$, to variations of the news function N_{AB} along the transverse directions.



Figure 4. Solution space, schematically. Each point represents a solution, labeled by surface charges. On the right, a non-trivial diffeomorphism moves along some (coadjoint) orbit of the symmetry algebra from solution sol_3 to solution sol_4 . On the left, additionally genuine or fake fluxes are switched on, moving from one orbit (sol_1) to another (sol_2) .

A precise evaluation of the integrand in (8.8) requires again the extension of our analysis that we addressed already, i.e., to use (A.14b) instead of (6.11c). It is again possible to work perturbatively in the news by analogy to the previous section; however we do not present details of such an analysis here. Perturbatively, the dominant contribution to the spin-memory effect comes from the second term (linear in the news N). For N_{AB} given in (8.2), (8.3), the null surface spin memory, $\Delta \mathcal{J}_A \simeq 2\sqrt{\pi\epsilon/2} \Omega \bar{\nabla}^B \bar{N}_{AB}$, vanishes in the limit $\epsilon \to 0$, unless the $\sqrt{\epsilon}$ factor is compensated by strong spatial gradients from the $\bar{\nabla}^B$ derivative of \bar{N}_{AB} .

9 Discussion and concluding remarks

We constructed a complete solution space for *D*-dimensional Einstein gravity in presence of a given null surface \mathcal{N} . We studied null boundary symmetries and associated *D* towers of charges that are functions over \mathcal{N} . This work generalizes our earlier work [25] in three ways: (1) It is for generic dimension *D*; (2) we included *v*-dependence in the Diff(\mathcal{N}_v) sector of the symmetry algebra, and (3) we discussed various different slicings of the solution space, in particular genuine slicings in which the charges become integrable in the absence of genuine news. As in other examples [16–19, 23, 25, 30], the algebra of the integrable part of the charges does depend on the slicing. In particular, there exists a Heisenberg slicing where the symmetry algebra is Heisenberg \oplus Diff(\mathcal{N}_v), where \mathcal{N}_v is the transverse surface, i.e., a co-dimension two spacelike section on \mathcal{N} .

The organization of states in the solution space depends on the slicing. Once the slicing is specified, a configuration or state is characterized by its D towers of integrable charges (some of which might be zero). Configurations in the solution space fall into coadjoint orbits of the algebra of these D charges. When the boundary charges are integrable, one can label the orbits with charges associated to Killing or exact symmetries as they commute with boundary charges [35, 54]. Hence, coajdoint orbits are closed and one cannot move from one orbit to another by the action of symmetries. However, when the charge variation is not integrable, acting with a symmetry that produces genuine or fake flux can move between the orbits. See figure 4 for a schematic presentation. To obtain the solution space, we left boundary conditions unspecified and also did not consider the variational principle. As a result, the dynamics of the D-1 boundary modes κ, \mathcal{U}^A or associated surface charges remained unspecified. This latter can be fixed through an appropriate choice of boundary Lagrangian, which we leave for future work.

As discussed in section 8, the solution space considered here can be extended by the addition of one extra mode: one can relax \mathcal{N} to be a given null surface. This will add one symmetry generator $r \to r + \mu(v, x^A)$. See [19] for an explicit realization in three dimensions. Our preliminary analysis shows that adding this freedom would yield D + 1 tower of charges. We plan to present a full analysis of this case in upcoming work.

In section 8 we established two new memory effects, associated with a null hypersurface, e.g., a black hole horizon: null surface expansion and null surface spin memory effects. These memory effects involve real gravitons and genuine news passing through a null surface rather than soft gravitons arriving at null infinity. Moreover, this analysis makes it apparent that the boundary modes are a substitute for the modes on one side of the boundary, e.g., r < 0 region in figure 1, which is cut out for an observer who has only access to $r \ge 0$ region. Conceptually, this is the same idea put forward in the membrane paradigm [55–57], but we formulated it through boundary degrees of freedom and surface charges as outlined in [58]. This viewpoint deserves to be explored further.

Other interesting generalizations for future work are the inclusion of matter degrees of freedom and to investigate their interplay with boundary conditions, charges and fluxes.

Acknowledgments

We thank Sajad Aghapour, Laura Donnay, Laurent Freidel and Mohammad Vahidinia for discussions. DG was supported by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF), projects P 30822, P 32581 and P 33789. MMShJ would like to acknowledge SarAmadan grant No. ISEF/M/400122. The work of VT is partially supported by IPM funds. CZ was supported by the FWF, projects P 30822 and M 2665. Research at Perimeter Institute is supported in part by the Government of Canada through the Department of Innovation, Science and Economic Development Canada and by the Province of Ontario through the Ministry of Colleges and Universities.

A Solution space for Gaussian null-like coordinates

In sections 2 and 3 we constructed the solution space assuming Taylor expandability of the metric around a null surface at r = 0. In this appendix, we write the Einstein equations in Gaussian null-like gauge (2.3) without making a Taylor expansion. We discuss solutions of these equations and show, assuming smoothness around r = 0 of the transverse surface, that they yield the same solution space discussed in section 3.

Consider the metric (2.3) $(\mu, \nu = \{v, r, x^A\}, A, B = 1, \cdots, D - 2),$

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \begin{pmatrix} -\eta V + g_{AB} U^A U^B & \eta \ g_{BC} U^C \\ \eta & 0 & 0 \\ g_{AD} U^D & 0 & g_{AB} \end{pmatrix}$$
(A.1)

where we raise and lower indices by the D-2 dimensional metric g^{AB} and g_{AB} , respectively. Let $\tilde{\nabla}_A$ denote the covariant derivative compatible with g_{AB} and $\mathcal{G} := \sqrt{\det g_{AB}}$, such that $\Omega := \mathcal{G}(r)|_{r=0}$.

Consider the two null vectors fields n, l (2.7) and the D-2 dimensional projected metric q_{AB} (2.9). We define two two-tensors

$$\tilde{B}^{l}_{\mu\nu} := q^{\alpha}_{\mu} q^{\beta}_{\nu} \nabla_{\beta} l_{\alpha} \tag{A.2a}$$

$$B^n_{\mu\nu} := q^{\alpha}_{\mu} q^{\beta}_{\nu} \nabla_{\beta} n_{\alpha} \,. \tag{A.2b}$$

and decompose them into trace, symmetric trace-less and anti-symmetric parts,

$$\tilde{B}^{l}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{D-2} \theta_{l} q_{\mu\nu} + \sigma^{l}_{\mu\nu} + \omega^{l}_{\mu\nu}$$
(A.3a)

$$\tilde{B}^{n}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{D-2} \theta_n \, q_{\mu\nu} + \sigma^n_{\mu\nu} + \omega^n_{\mu\nu} \,. \tag{A.3b}$$

Note that (A.2) are defined at arbitrary r, whereas the counterparts in (2.11) are defined at r = 0. The twist tensors vanish, $\omega_{\mu\nu}^l = 0$, $\omega_{\mu\nu}^n = 0$. Therefore, $B_{\mu\nu}^l = \frac{1}{2} q_{\mu}^{\alpha} q_{\nu}^{\beta} \mathcal{L}_l g_{\alpha\beta}$ and $B_{\mu\nu}^n = \frac{1}{2} q_{\mu}^{\alpha} q_{\nu}^{\beta} \mathcal{L}_n g_{\alpha\beta}$ are, respectively, extrinsic curvatures of null surfaces generated by vector fields l^{μ} and n^{μ} . Expansions are given as

$$\theta_l = \frac{\tilde{\mathcal{D}}_v \mathcal{G}}{\mathcal{G}} + \frac{V}{2} \frac{\partial_r \mathcal{G}}{\mathcal{G}} \qquad \qquad \theta_n = -\frac{1}{\eta} \frac{\partial_r \mathcal{G}}{\mathcal{G}} \qquad (A.4)$$

where $\hat{\mathcal{D}}_v = \partial_v - \mathcal{L}_U$. The expansions θ_l and θ_n can depend on the radial coordinate r. For the metric coefficients in (2.4), $\Theta_l = \theta_l(r=0)$ and $\Theta_n = \theta_n(r=0)$.

The shear tensors associated with the vector fields l^{μ}, n^{μ} are

$$\sigma_{AB}^{l} = \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{L}_{l}g_{AB} - \frac{\theta_{l}}{D-2}g_{AB} = \frac{1}{2}\tilde{\mathcal{D}}_{v}g_{AB} - \frac{\theta_{l}}{(D-2)}g_{AB} + \frac{V}{4}\partial_{r}g_{AB}$$
(A.5)

$$\sigma_{vv}^{l} = U^{A} U^{B} \sigma_{AB}^{l} \tag{A.6}$$

$$\sigma_{vA}^{l} = U^{B} \sigma_{AB}^{l} \tag{A.7}$$

$$\sigma_{AB}^n = -\frac{1}{2\eta} \partial_r g_{AB} - \frac{\sigma_n}{(D-2)} g_{AB} \tag{A.8}$$

$$\sigma_{vv}^n = U^A U^B \sigma_{AB}^n \tag{A.9}$$

$$\sigma_{vA}^n = U^B \sigma_{AB}^n \,. \tag{A.10}$$

The components that are not displayed vanish. For completeness we also evaluate the Hàjiček one-form $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}_{\mu} = q_{\mu}{}^{\nu}l_{\lambda}\nabla_{\nu}n^{\lambda}$,

$$\tilde{\mathcal{H}}_v = -U^A \tilde{\mathcal{H}}_A \qquad \tilde{\mathcal{H}}_r = 0 \qquad \tilde{\mathcal{H}}_A = \frac{1}{2\eta} (-g_{AB} \partial_r U^B + \partial_A \eta).$$
(A.11)

The vacuum Einstein equations in D dimension may be decomposed into to four scalar equations \mathcal{E}_{ll} , \mathcal{E}_{ln} , \mathcal{E}_{nn} , $\mathcal{E} := g^{AB} \mathcal{E}_{AB}$, two vector equations \mathcal{E}_{lA} , \mathcal{E}_{nA} , and a traceless tensor equation $\mathcal{E}_{AB} - \frac{1}{D-2} \mathcal{E}g_{AB}$.

Scalar equations. We list, respectively, $\mathcal{E}_{nn} = 0, g^{AB} \mathcal{E}_{AB} = 0, \mathcal{E}_{ll} = 0, \mathcal{E}_{ln} = 0,$

$$-\frac{1}{\eta}\partial_r\theta_n + \frac{\theta_n^2}{(D-2)} + \sigma_n^2 = 0, \quad (A.12a)$$

$$\frac{1}{\eta\sqrt{\mathcal{G}}}\partial_r\left(\sqrt{\mathcal{G}}\,\theta_l\right) + \beta^A\beta_A + \tilde{\nabla}_A\beta^A - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\mathcal{G}}}(\tilde{R} - 2\Lambda) = 0, \quad (A.12b)$$

$$\tilde{\mathcal{D}}_{v}\theta_{l} - \tilde{\kappa}\theta_{l} + \frac{\theta_{l}^{2}}{(D-2)} + \sigma_{l}^{2} - \eta\beta^{A}\tilde{\nabla}_{A}V - \frac{\eta}{2}\Box V + \frac{V}{2}\partial_{r}\theta_{l} = 0 \qquad (A.12c)$$

$$\frac{1}{2\eta}\partial_r^2 V - \beta^A \left(3\beta_A - \frac{2\tilde{\nabla}_A \eta}{\eta}\right) + \frac{(D-3)}{(D-2)}\theta_l \theta_n - \sigma_n \cdot \sigma_l + \frac{\tilde{R}}{2} - \frac{(D-4)}{(D-2)}\Lambda = 0 \qquad (A.12d)$$

where \tilde{R}_{AB} is the Ricci tensor of g_{AB} , $\Box = \tilde{\nabla}^2$, and

$$\sigma_l^2 := \sigma_{AB}^l \sigma_l^{AB} \qquad \sigma_n^2 := \sigma_{AB}^n \sigma_n^{AB} \qquad \sigma_n \cdot \sigma_l := \sigma_{AB}^n \sigma_l^{AB} \qquad \tilde{\kappa} = \frac{\mathcal{D}_v \eta}{\eta} + \frac{\partial_r V}{2} \,. \tag{A.13}$$

Vector equations. We list, respectively $\mathcal{E}_{nA} = 0, \mathcal{E}_{lA} = 0$,

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{\mathcal{G}}}\partial_r(\sqrt{\mathcal{G}}\beta_A) + \frac{(D-3)}{(D-2)}\partial_A(\eta\theta_n) - \tilde{\nabla}^B(\eta\sigma_{AB}^n) = 0$$
(A.14a)

$$\tilde{\mathcal{D}}_{v}\beta_{A} + \frac{V}{2}\partial_{r}\beta_{A} + \tilde{\nabla}_{A}\left(\frac{\partial_{r}V}{2} + \frac{(D-3)}{(D-2)}\theta_{l}\right) + \frac{\eta}{2}\frac{\theta_{n}\dot{\nabla}_{A}V}{(D-2)} - \frac{\theta_{l}\tilde{\nabla}_{A}\eta}{\eta} - \tilde{\nabla}^{B}\sigma_{AB}^{l} + \frac{\eta}{2}\sigma_{AB}^{n}\tilde{\nabla}^{B}V = 0$$
(A.14b)

where

$$\beta_A = \frac{1}{2\eta} \left(g_{AB} \partial_r U^B + \partial_A \eta \right) = -\tilde{\mathcal{H}}_A + \frac{\partial_A \eta}{\eta}, \qquad (A.15)$$

Symmetric-traceless tensor equation. The final set of equations is

$$\frac{1}{\eta}\partial_{r}\sigma_{AB}^{l} + 2\sigma_{(A}^{n}\sigma_{B)C}^{l} + \beta_{A}\beta_{B} + \tilde{\nabla}_{(A}\beta_{B)} - \frac{1}{2}\theta_{l}\sigma_{AB}^{n} - \frac{1}{2}\frac{(D-6)}{(D-2)}\theta_{n}\sigma_{AB}^{l} - \frac{1}{2}\tilde{R}_{AB} \quad (A.16) + \frac{1}{(D-2)}\left(\frac{1}{2}\tilde{R} - \beta_{A}\beta^{A} - \tilde{\nabla}_{A}\beta^{A}\right)g_{AB} = 0.$$

We now analyse the above equations assuming Taylor expandability in r for the transverse metric. Separating the transverse metric into its determinant \mathcal{G} and a unimodular metric $\tilde{\gamma}_{AB}$, (A.12a) implies that coefficients of expansion of the determinant corresponding to orders strictly bigger than one are specified in terms of the unimodular metric $\tilde{\gamma}_{AB}$ and lower orders of the determinant. The two unspecified coefficients are encoded in Ω, Θ_n in the conventions of section 3. Equations (A.14a) and (A.12d) fix the radial dependence of U^A, V respectively up to 2((D-2)+1) co-dimension one functions. These can be encoded in $\mathcal{U}^A, \Upsilon^A, \kappa$ and the leading order of V_0 can be put to zero, enforcing that \mathcal{N} is a null surface. We hence have fixed all the radial dependence of the metric.

Using the *r*-component of contracted Bianchi identity, $\nabla_{\mu}(\mathcal{E}_{r\nu}g^{\mu\nu}) = -\frac{1}{2}\partial_r\left(g^{AB}\right)\mathcal{E}_{AB}$, one deduces that only the leading order of (A.12b) has to be imposed. This corresponds to (3.2c). Moreover, equations (A.12c), (A.14b) reduce to the Raychaudhuri (3.2a) and



Figure 5. Null boundary \mathcal{N} and segments Σ_1, Σ_2 on it.

Damour (3.2b) equations. The remaining equations, (A.16), constrain the evolution of $\tilde{\gamma}_{AB}$, except for its zeroth order component.

To summarize, the results derived in section 3 also apply to the case of Gaussian null-like gauge (2.3) with a Taylor expandable transverse surface.

B On covariant phase space

In this appendix, we briefly review how to associate a charge to a symmetry, focussing on cases where we have a null surface \mathcal{N} as depicted in figure 5. Then, we specialize the symplectic potential to Einstein gravity for the coordinate system adopted in (2.3).

Surface charge for a generic null surface. Starting from an action,

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}^D x \,\mathcal{L} \tag{B.1}$$

the Lee-Wald symplectic current $\omega^{\mu}_{\text{LW}}[\delta_1 g, \delta_2 g; g]$ is defined as

$$\omega_{\rm LW}^{\mu}[\delta g_1, \delta_2 g; g] = \delta_1 \Theta_{\rm LW}^{\mu}[\delta_2 g; g] - \delta_2 \Theta_{\rm LW}^{\mu}[\delta g_1; g] \qquad \qquad \delta \mathcal{L} \approx \partial_{\mu} \Theta_{\rm LW}^{\mu}[\delta g; g] \qquad (B.2)$$

where \approx denotes on-shell equality. From the above one observes that the symplectic current is conserved on-shell,

$$\partial_{\mu}\omega^{\mu}_{\text{LW}}[\delta_1 g, \delta_2 g; g] \approx 0.$$
 (B.3)

By virtue of the Poincaré lemma, (B.3) implies

$$\omega_{\rm LW}^{\mu}[\delta g, \delta_{\xi} g; g] \approx \partial_{\nu} \mathcal{Q}_{\xi}^{\mu\nu}[\delta g; g] \tag{B.4}$$

where $\mathcal{Q}^{\mu\nu}_{\xi}$ is a skew-symmetric tensor.

Consider the $r \ge 0$ part of spacetime bounded by a null boundary \mathcal{N} and let Σ_v be a section on \mathcal{N} bounded between v_0 and v_1 or v_2 , as depicted in figure 5.

Let ξ be the generator of a symmetry that generates variations $\delta_{\xi}g$ over the solution space, e.g., the ones discussed in section 4. The charge variation associated with the symmetry generator ξ is defined as

$$\delta Q_{\xi}|_{\Sigma_{v}} := \int_{\Sigma} \omega_{\text{LW}}^{\mu} [\delta g, \delta_{\xi} g; g] \, \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x_{\mu} \,. \tag{B.5}$$

Using (B.4) and Stokes' theorem, one has

$$\oint Q_{\xi}|_{\Sigma_{v}} \approx \int_{\partial \Sigma_{v}} \mathcal{Q}_{\xi}^{\mu\nu}[\delta g; g] \,\mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{\mu} \tag{B.6}$$

where $\partial \Sigma_v$ is the boundary of Σ_v . One then has

$$\delta Q_{\xi}|_{\Sigma_2} - \delta Q_{\xi}|_{\Sigma_1} \approx \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v_1}}^{\mathcal{N}_{v_2}} \mathcal{Q}_{\xi}^{\mu\nu}[\delta g; g] \,\mathrm{d}^{D-2} x_{\mu} \,. \tag{B.7}$$

In the limit $|v_2 - v_1| \to 0$ this expression simplifies,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}v} \left(\oint Q_{\xi} - \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathcal{Q}_{\xi}^{vr} \,\mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \right) \approx 0 \,. \tag{B.8}$$

One can therefore consistently define the charge variation as a surface (co-dimension two) integral,

$$\delta Q_{\xi} := \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathcal{Q}_{\xi}^{vr} \,\mathrm{d}^{D-2}x \tag{B.9}$$

at arbitrary values of v. Our derivation has bypassed any information about the bulk, about the asymptotia of spacetime, or the requirement of Σ being a Cauchy surface.

The covariant phase space formalism reviewed above for the null boundary has inherent ambiguities of the symplectic potential that arise from using the Poincaré lemma on the spacetime (W) or on the phase space (Y), $\Theta^{\mu} \to \Theta^{\mu} + \partial_{\nu}Y^{\mu\nu} + \delta W^{\mu}$ [3]. The Y-ambiguity affects the charge variation whereas the W-ambiguity is relevant for the boundary Lagrangian, the variational principle and could be relevant for the separation of the charge into integrable and flux parts [37]. We do not address these issues in our current work.

Explicit expression for the symplectic potential. In our case we take \mathcal{L} to be the Einstein-Hilbert Lagrangian, $\mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{16\pi G}\sqrt{-g}(R-2\Lambda)$, and get

$$\Theta^{\mu}_{\rm LW}[\delta g;g] = \frac{\sqrt{-g}}{16\pi G} \left(\nabla_{\nu} (\delta g)^{\mu\nu} - \nabla^{\mu} (\delta g)^{\nu}_{\nu} \right) \,. \tag{B.10}$$

The r-component of the symplectic potential, relevant to the charge analysis at any constant r surfaces for the metric (2.3) or (A.1), is given by

$$16\pi G \Theta_{\rm LW}^r = \frac{2}{D-2} \delta \left[n^r \sqrt{-g} \left(\theta_l - \frac{\eta V}{2} \theta_n \right) \right] + \partial_\nu \left[2\sqrt{-g} \left(\delta n^{[r} l^{\nu]} - n^{[r} \delta l^{\nu]} \right) \right] + n^r \sqrt{-g} \left[\left(\sigma_l^{AB} - \frac{\eta V}{2} \sigma_n^{AB} \right) \delta g_{AB} + 2\mathcal{H}_\mu \delta l^\mu + \theta_n \, \delta(\eta V) + 2\delta \left(\kappa + \frac{D-3}{D-2} \left(\theta_l - \frac{\eta V}{2} \, \theta_n \right) \right) \right].$$
(B.11)

In particular, on the null surface \mathcal{N} at r = 0, (B.11) takes the form

$$16\pi G\Theta_{\rm LW}^{r}[\delta g;g]|_{\mathcal{N}} = -\Omega N^{AB} \delta\Omega_{AB} - 2\Omega \mathcal{H}_{a} \delta l^{a} + 2\left(\kappa + \frac{D-3}{D-2}\Theta_{l}\right)\delta\Omega - 2\delta\left(\Omega(\kappa + \Theta_{l})\right) + \partial_{a}\left(\frac{\Omega}{\eta}\delta(\eta \, l^{a})\right)$$
(B.12)

with a labelling the boundary coordinates v, x^A . The quantities $(N^{AB}, \mathcal{H}_a, \kappa + \frac{D-3}{D-2}\Theta_l)$ and $(\Omega_{AB}, l^a, \Omega)$ are, respectively, the null equivalent of the usual stress energy tensor and the boundary metric that we have for timelike boundaries, and η corresponds to a corner quantity related to the volume of the normal metric and its expansion [20, 59]. The first line in (B.12) contains the genuine flux, sourced by N_{AB} , and the non-conservation due to boundary sources $\Omega \mathcal{H}_a$, $\kappa + \frac{D-3}{D-2}\Theta_l$. In our analysis, we have left the dynamics of these sources unspecified. For completeness, we display the symplectic potential in terms of the charges $\mathcal{P}, \mathcal{J}^A, \Omega$ obtained in the Heisenberg slicing,

$$16\pi G\Theta_{\rm LW}^r [\delta g;g]|_{\mathcal{N}} = \partial_v (\Omega \delta \mathcal{P}) - \mathcal{J}_A \delta \mathcal{U}^A - \Omega N^{AB} \delta \Omega_{AB} + 2\Theta_l^{-1} N_{AB} N^{AB} \delta \Omega - 2\delta \left(\Omega \Theta_l^{-1} N_{AB} N^{AB} + \frac{\Theta_l \Omega}{D-2} \right) + \partial_a (\Omega \delta l^a + \Omega l^a \delta \mathcal{P}) \,. \tag{B.13}$$

We close this appendix with the remark that the second line in (B.12) involves terms that may be respectively absorbed into Y- and W-ambiguities of the symplectic potential. This point will be further explored elsewhere.

C Other families of genuine slicing

In section 5.2 we worked through a one-parameter family of genuine slicings. This example already shows that genuine slicings are not unique. Here, we showcase two other families of such slicings and the associated algebras.

Intermediate family. Starting from the thermodynamic slicing in section 5.1, consider the following change of slicing

$$\hat{W} = W - \Gamma T \qquad \qquad \hat{Y}^A = Y^A + T \mathcal{U}^A \qquad \qquad \hat{T}^{(s)} = e^{-s\mathcal{P}} \Omega \Theta_l T \qquad (C.1)$$

where s is a real number and \mathcal{P} is defined in (5.10). Using the adjusted bracket, one can deduce the algebra of null boundary symmetries for the intermediate slicing,

$$[\xi(\hat{T}_1^{(s)}, \hat{W}_1, \hat{Y}_1^A), \xi(\hat{T}_2^{(s)}, \hat{W}_2, \hat{Y}_2^A)]_{\text{adj. bracket}} = \xi(\hat{T}_{12}^{(s)}, \hat{W}_{12}, \hat{Y}_{12}^A)$$
(C.2)

where

$$\hat{T}_{12}^{(s)} = s(\hat{W}_1 \hat{T}_2^{(s)} - \hat{W}_2 \hat{T}_1^{(s)}) + \bar{\nabla}_A (\hat{T}_2^{(s)} \hat{Y}_1^A - \hat{T}_1^{(s)} \hat{Y}_2^A)$$
(C.3a)

$$\hat{W}_{12} = \hat{Y}_1^A \bar{\nabla}_A \hat{W}_2 - \hat{Y}_2^A \bar{\nabla}_A \hat{W}_1$$
(C.3b)

$$\hat{Y}_{12}^{A} = \hat{Y}_{1}^{B} \bar{\nabla}_{B} \hat{Y}_{2}^{A} - \hat{Y}_{2}^{B} \bar{\nabla}_{B} \hat{Y}_{1}^{A} \tag{C.3c}$$

for all $s \in \mathbb{R}$. At a given v, the above algebra is $\mathcal{A}_2^{(s)} \in \text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$, where $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$ is generated by Y^A , $\mathcal{A}_2^{(s)}$ is generated by $\hat{T}^{(s)}$, and \hat{W} is an algebra of the form

$$[\hat{T}^{(s)}, \hat{T}^{(s')}] \sim 0 \qquad [\hat{T}^{(s)}, \hat{W}] \sim s\hat{T}^{(s)} \qquad [\hat{W}, \hat{W}] \sim 0.$$
 (C.4)

As we see, \hat{W} is a scalar under $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$ whereas $\hat{T}^{(s)}$ is in a scalar density representation of $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$, and (C.3a) implies that $\mathcal{A}_2^{(0)}$ is the abelian $u(1) \oplus u(1)$ algebra.

The charge variation in the intermediate slicing (C.1) reads as

$$\oint Q_{\xi} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\hat{W} \delta \Omega + \hat{Y}^A \delta \Upsilon_A + \hat{T}^{(s)} \delta \mathcal{P}_{(s)} - \hat{T}^{(s)} e^{s\mathcal{P}} \Theta_l^{-1} N^{AB} \delta \Omega_{AB} \right) \quad (C.5)$$

with

$$\mathcal{P}_{(s)} = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{s} e^{s\mathcal{P}} = \frac{1}{s} \left(\frac{\eta}{\Theta_l^2}\right)^s & \text{if } s \neq 0\\ \mathcal{P} & \text{if } s = 0 \,. \end{cases}$$
(C.6)

One can split the charge variation (C.5) into integrable and flux parts using the MB method, yielding

$$\hat{Q}_{\xi}^{\mathrm{I}} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\hat{W} \Omega + \hat{Y}^{A} \Upsilon_{A} + \hat{T}^{(s)} \mathcal{P}_{(s)} \right) \tag{C.7}$$

$$\hat{F}_{\xi}(\delta g) = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \ \Omega T \, N_{AB} \, \delta \Omega^{AB} \,. \tag{C.8}$$

As we see explicitly, in the intermediate slicing the charges are integrable in the absence of genuine flux. This means it is indeed an example for a genuine slicing.

Also, the intermediate slicing keeps the Weyl charge aspect Ω and angular momentum aspect Υ_A the same as in the thermodynamic slicing. We dub the charge associated with rescaled v-translations, $\mathcal{P}_{(s)}$ "expansion aspect", since $\mathcal{P}_{(s)}$ for s < 0 is proportional to Θ_l^{-2s} , cf. (C.6). This charge vanishes for $\Theta_l = 0$, see section 7.2.

The transformations laws for the intermediate slicing

$$\delta_{\xi}\Omega = \hat{T}^{(s)}e^{s\mathcal{P}} + \bar{\nabla}_{A}(\Omega\hat{Y}^{A}) \tag{C.9a}$$

$$\delta_{\xi}\Upsilon_{A} = -\hat{T}^{(s)}\bar{\nabla}_{A}\mathcal{P}_{(s)} + \Omega\bar{\nabla}_{A}\hat{W} + \mathcal{L}_{\hat{Y}}\Upsilon_{A} - 2\bar{\nabla}^{B}\left(\hat{T}^{(s)}e^{s\mathcal{P}}\Theta_{l}^{-1}N_{AB}\right)$$
(C.9b)

$$\delta_{\xi} \mathcal{P}_{(s)} = -(\delta_{s,0} + s\mathcal{P}_{(s)}) \hat{W} + \hat{Y}^A \bar{\nabla}_A \mathcal{P}_{(s)} + \frac{2\hat{T}^{(s)} e^{2s\mathcal{P}}}{\Omega \Theta_l^2} N_{AB} N^{AB}$$
(C.9c)

together with the definition of the MB yield

$$\left\{\hat{Q}_{\xi_{1}}^{\mathrm{I}}, \hat{Q}_{\xi_{2}}^{\mathrm{I}}\right\}_{\mathrm{MB}} = \hat{Q}_{[\xi_{1},\xi_{2}]_{\mathrm{adj. bracket}}}^{\mathrm{I}} + \delta_{s,0} \,\hat{K}_{\xi_{1},\xi_{2}}^{(0)} \tag{C.10}$$

where

$$\hat{K}_{\xi_1,\xi_2}^{(0)} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\hat{W}_1 \hat{T}_2^{(0)} - \hat{W}_2 \hat{T}_1^{(0)} \right).$$
(C.11)

Hence, the charge algebra reads as

$$\{\Omega(v, x), \Omega(v, x')\} = 0 \tag{C.12a}$$

$$\{\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x), \mathcal{P}_{(s')}(v,x')\} = 0$$
(C.12b)

$$\{\Omega(v,x), \mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\} = 16\pi G \left(s\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x) + \delta_{s,0}\right) \delta^{D-2} \left(x - x'\right)$$
(C.12c)

$$\{\Upsilon_A(v,x),\Upsilon_B(v,x')\} = 16\pi G\left(\Upsilon_A(v,x')\partial_B - \Upsilon_B(v,x)\partial'_A\right)\delta^{D-2}\left(x-x'\right)$$
(C.12d)

$$\{\Upsilon_A(v,x),\Omega(v,x')\} = -16\pi G \,\Omega(v,x)\partial'_A \delta^{D-2} \left(x-x'\right) \tag{C.12e}$$

$$\{\Upsilon_A(v,x),\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\} = 16\pi G\left(-\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x)\partial'_A - \mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\partial_A\right)\delta^{D-2}\left(x-x'\right). \quad (C.12f)$$

The above algebra, as expected and by construction, is of the form $\mathcal{C}_2^{(s)} \in \text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$. The $\mathcal{C}_2^{(s)}$ part is generated by $\Omega, \mathcal{P}_{(s)}$ and $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$ by Υ_A . This algebra is not of a direct sum form. Nonetheless, it may be brought to a direct sum form upon another change of slicing, as discussed in the main text in section 5.2. This explains why we refer to this slicing as intermediate.

Another family. Just as yet-another example of a genuine slicing, consider alternatively the following change of slicing

$$\hat{W} = W - \Gamma T + \frac{2}{D-2}\Theta_l T \qquad \qquad \hat{T}^{(s)} = \frac{\Omega\Theta_l}{\Xi^s}T \qquad (C.13)$$

where

$$\Xi := \eta \Theta_l^{-2} \Omega^{-\frac{2}{D-2}} \,. \tag{C.14}$$

In this other slicing it is assumed that the hatted quantities are field-independent, $\delta \hat{W} = \delta \hat{T} = \delta \hat{Y}^A = 0$. The algebra of these symmetry generators is then

$$[\xi(\hat{T}_1^{(s)}, \hat{W}_1, \hat{Y}_1^A), \xi(\hat{T}_2^{(s)}, \hat{W}_2, \hat{Y}_2^A)]_{\text{adj. bracket}} = \xi(\hat{T}_{12}^{(s)}, \hat{W}_{12}, \hat{Y}_{12}^A)$$
(C.15)

where

$$\hat{T}_{12}^{(s)} = \hat{Y}_1^A \bar{\nabla}_A \hat{T}_2^{(s)} + \frac{D+2s-2}{D-2} \hat{T}_2^{(s)} \bar{\nabla}_A \hat{Y}_1^A + s \hat{W}_1 \hat{T}_2^{(s)} - (1 \leftrightarrow 2)$$
(C.16a)

$$\hat{W}_{12} = \hat{Y}_1^A \bar{\nabla}_A \hat{W}_2 - \hat{Y}_2^A \bar{\nabla}_A \hat{W}_1 \tag{C.16b}$$

$$\hat{Y}_{12}^{A} = \hat{Y}_{1}^{B} \bar{\nabla}_{B} \hat{Y}_{2}^{A} - \hat{Y}_{2}^{B} \bar{\nabla}_{B} \hat{Y}_{1}^{A} \,. \tag{C.16c}$$

The above algebra is $\mathcal{A}_2 \in \text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$, where $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$ is generated by Y^A and \mathcal{A}_2 by $\hat{T}^{(s)}$ and \hat{W} . As we see, \hat{W} is a scalar under $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$ whereas $\hat{T}^{(s)}$ is in a scalar density representation of $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$. For the special case of $s = -\frac{D-2}{2}$, $\hat{T}^{(s)}$ is also a scalar under $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$.

To explore what is the \mathcal{A}_2 part, we turn off the $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$ part, where we remain with an algebra of the form $[T,T] \sim 0$, $[W,W] \sim 0$, $[T,W] \sim sT$. This algebra for $s \neq 0$ is closely related to a Heisenberg algebra (upon redefining $e^{T/s}$ as the new generator we get a Heisenberg algebra). For s = 0 the algebra \mathcal{A}_2 is $u(1) \oplus u(1)$.

In this slicing the charge variation obtains

$$\delta Q_{\xi} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\hat{W} \delta \Omega + \hat{Y}^{A} \delta \Upsilon_{A} + \hat{T}^{(s)} \delta \mathcal{P}_{(s)} - \hat{T}^{(s)} \Xi^{s} \Theta_{l}^{-1} N^{AB} \delta \Omega_{AB} \right) \quad (C.17)$$

with

$$\mathcal{P}_{(s)} = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{s} \Xi^s & \text{if } s \neq 0\\ \ln \Xi & \text{if } s = 0 \end{cases}.$$
(C.18)

Integrable and flux parts can be separated using the MB method,

$$\hat{Q}_{\xi}^{(s)\mathrm{I}} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left(\hat{W}\Omega + \hat{Y}^{A} \Upsilon_{A} + \hat{T}^{(s)} \mathcal{P}_{(s)} \right) \tag{C.19}$$

$$\hat{F}_{\xi}^{(s)}(\delta g) = -\frac{1}{16\pi G} \int_{\mathcal{N}_{v}} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \, \hat{T}^{(s)} \Xi^{s} \Theta_{l}^{-1} N^{AB} \delta \Omega_{AB} \,. \tag{C.20}$$

The charge algebra may also be computed, yielding

$$\left\{\hat{Q}^{\mathrm{I}}(\xi_{1}), \hat{Q}^{\mathrm{I}}(\xi_{2})\right\}_{\mathrm{MB}} = \hat{Q}^{\mathrm{I}}([\xi_{1}, \xi_{2}]_{\mathrm{adj. bracket}}) + \hat{K}_{\xi_{1}, \xi_{2}}$$
(C.21)

where

$$\hat{K}_{\xi_1,\xi_2} = \frac{1}{16\pi G} \delta_{s,0} \int_{\mathcal{N}_v} \mathrm{d}^{D-2} x \left[\hat{W}_1 \hat{T}_2 - \hat{W}_2 \hat{T}_1 - \frac{2}{D-2} \left(\hat{Y}_1^A \partial_A \hat{T}_2 - \hat{Y}_2^A \partial_A \hat{T}_1 \right) \right]. \quad (C.22)$$

More explicitly,

$$\{\Omega(v,x), \Omega(v,x')\} = 0 \tag{C.23a}$$

$$\{\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x), \mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\} = 0$$
(C.23b)

$$\{\Omega(v,x), \mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\} = 16\pi G \left(s\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x) + \delta_{s,0}\right) \delta^{D-2} \left(x - x'\right)$$
(C.23c)

$$\{\Upsilon_A(v,x),\Upsilon_B(v,x')\} = 16\pi G\left(\Upsilon_A(v,x')\partial_B - \Upsilon_B(v,x)\partial'_A\right)\delta^{D-2}\left(x-x'\right)$$
(C.23d)

$$\{\Upsilon_A(v,x),\Omega(v,x')\} = -16\pi G\Omega(x,v)\partial'_A \delta^{D-2} (x-x')$$
(C.23e)

$$\{\Upsilon_{A}(v,x),\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\} = 16\pi G \bigg[-\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x)\partial'_{A} - \frac{D+2s-2}{D-2}\mathcal{P}_{(s)}(v,x')\partial_{A} + \frac{2\delta_{s,0}}{D-2}\partial'_{A} \bigg] \delta^{D-2}(x-x') .$$
(C.23f)

As we see, and as expected, $s = 0, -\frac{D-2}{2}$ are special values. For s = 0 the algebra is a semi-direct sum of Heisenberg and $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$. The Heisenberg part Ω is a scalar and \mathcal{P} a scalar density of weight -1 under $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$. For $s = -\frac{D-2}{2}$ the quantities Ω and \mathcal{P} fall into the same representation of $\text{Diff}(\mathcal{N}_v)$.

D Kerr metric in Gaussian null coordinates

The Kerr black hole in Boyer-Lindquist coordinates is

$$ds^{2} = -\frac{\Delta}{\rho^{2}} (dt - a \sin^{2} \theta \, d\hat{\phi})^{2} + \frac{\rho^{2}}{\Delta} \, d\hat{r}^{2} + \rho^{2} \, d\theta^{2} + \frac{(\hat{r}^{2} + a^{2})^{2} \sin^{2} \theta}{\rho^{2}} (d\hat{\phi} - \frac{a}{\hat{r}^{2} + a^{2}} \, dt)^{2}$$
(D.1)

with

$$\Delta = \hat{r}^2 - 2M\hat{r} + a^2 \qquad \rho^2 = \hat{r}^2 + a^2 \cos^2\theta \qquad (D.2)$$

where M and J = aM are mass and angular momentum of the black hole, respectively. The outer and inner horizon radii r_{\pm} are given by the bigger and smaller roots $\Delta = 0$,

$$r_{\pm} = M \pm \sqrt{M^2 - a^2} \,. \tag{D.3}$$

This stationary axisymmetric black hole geometry has a Killing horizon at $\hat{r} = r_+$ generated by the Killing vector

$$\xi_{\rm H} = \partial_t + \Omega_{\rm H} \partial_{\hat{\phi}} \tag{D.4}$$

with horizon angular velocity $\Omega_{\rm H}$ and surface gravity $\kappa_{\rm H}$

$$\Omega_{\rm H} = \frac{a}{a^2 + r_+^2} \qquad \qquad \kappa_{\rm H} = \frac{r_+ - r_-}{2r_+(r_+ + r_-)} \,. \tag{D.5}$$

In the Gaussian null coordinates with horizon located at r = 0 [60],

$$g_{\mu\nu} = g^{(0)}_{\mu\nu} + r g^{(1)}_{\mu\nu} + \mathcal{O}(r^2)$$
(D.6)

the Kerr metric reads

$$g_{vr}^{(0)} = 1 \qquad \qquad g_{\theta\theta}^{(0)} = \rho_+^2 \tag{D.7}$$

$$g_{\phi\phi}^{(0)} = \frac{(r_+^2 + a^2)^2 \sin^2 \theta}{\rho_+^2} \qquad \qquad g_{vv}^{(1)} = -2\kappa_{\rm H} \tag{D.8}$$

$$g_{v\theta}^{(1)} = \frac{2a^2 \sin \theta \cos \theta}{\rho_+^2} \qquad \qquad g_{v\phi}^{(1)} = \frac{a \sin^2 \theta}{\rho_+^4} \left[\rho_+^2 (r_+ - r_-) + 2r_+ (r_+^2 + a^2) \right] \quad (D.9)$$

$$g_{\theta\theta}^{(1)} = \frac{2r_{+}(r_{+}^{2} + a^{2})}{\rho_{+}^{2}} \qquad \qquad g_{\phi\phi}^{(1)} = \frac{2r_{+}(r_{+}^{2} + a^{2})^{2}\sin^{2}\theta}{\rho_{+}^{6}} \left[2\rho_{+}^{2} - (r_{+}^{2} + a^{2})\right]$$
(D.10)

$$g_{\theta\phi}^{(1)} = -\frac{2a^3(r_+^2 + a^2)\sin^3\theta\cos\theta}{\rho_+^4}.$$
 (D.11)

In term of our solution space variables of section 3, we have

$$\eta = 1 \qquad \Omega_{\theta\theta} = \rho_+^2 \qquad \Omega_{\phi\phi} = \frac{(r_+^2 + a^2)^2 \sin^2 \theta}{\rho_+^2} \qquad \Omega = (r_+^2 + a^2) \sin \theta \qquad (D.12)$$

$$\kappa = \kappa_{\rm H} \qquad \Gamma = -2\kappa_{\rm H} \qquad \Theta_l = \mathcal{U}^{\theta} = \mathcal{U}^{\phi} = 0 \qquad \Theta_n = -\frac{2r_+}{\rho_+^2} \tag{D.13}$$

and

$$\Upsilon^{\theta} = -\frac{2r_{+}^{3}\Omega_{\rm H}^{2}(r_{+}+r_{-})^{3}}{\rho_{+}^{4}}\sin^{2}\theta\cos\theta \qquad \qquad \Upsilon^{\phi} = -2a\left(\kappa_{\rm H}+\frac{r_{+}}{\rho_{+}^{2}}\right)\sin\theta \qquad (D.14)$$

$$\lambda_{\theta\theta} = -\frac{r_+^2(r_+ + r_-)}{\rho_+^2} \qquad \qquad \lambda_{\theta\phi} = \frac{a^3(r_+^2 + a^2)\sin^3\theta\cos\theta}{\rho_+^4} \quad (D.15)$$

$$\lambda_{\phi\phi} = -\frac{r_+(r_+^2 + a^2)^2 \sin^2 \theta}{\rho_+^6} \left[2\rho_+^2 - (r_+^2 + a^2) \right].$$
(D.16)

The surface charges (7.3) for the Kerr black hole are

$$S_{\text{Kerr}} = 4\pi Q(0, \tilde{W}, 0) = \frac{\pi}{G} M r_+ \tilde{W}_0(v) \qquad J_{\text{Kerr}} = -Q(0, 0, \tilde{Y}^A) = \frac{aM}{G} \tilde{Y}_0^{\phi}(v) \qquad (D.17)$$

where $\tilde{W}_0(v) = \tilde{W}(v, x = 0)$ and $\tilde{Y}_0^{\phi}(v) = \tilde{Y}^{\phi}(v, x = 0)$.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- D. Grumiller, M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari and C. Zwikel, *Horizons 2020, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D* 29 (2020) 2043006 [arXiv:2005.06936] [INSPIRE].
- J. Lee and R.M. Wald, Local symmetries and constraints, J. Math. Phys. 31 (1990) 725 [INSPIRE].
- [3] V. Iyer and R.M. Wald, Some properties of Nöther charge and a proposal for dynamical black hole entropy, Phys. Rev. D 50 (1994) 846 [gr-qc/9403028] [INSPIRE].
- [4] G. Compère and A. Fiorucci, Advanced Lectures on General Relativity, arXiv:1801.07064
 [INSPIRE].
- [5] D. Harlow and J.-Q. Wu, Covariant phase space with boundaries, JHEP 10 (2020) 146 [arXiv:1906.08616] [INSPIRE].
- [6] H. Bondi, M. van der Burg and A. Metzner, Gravitational waves in general relativity VII. Waves from axi-symmetric isolated systems, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. A 269 (1962) 21.
- [7] R. Sachs, Asymptotic symmetries in gravitational theory, Phys. Rev. 128 (1962) 2851
 [INSPIRE].
- [8] G. Barnich and C. Troessaert, Supertranslations call for superrotations, PoS CNCFG2010 (2010) 010 [arXiv:1102.4632] [INSPIRE].
- [9] L. Donnay, G. Giribet, H.A. Gonzalez and M. Pino, Supertranslations and Superrotations at the Black Hole Horizon, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116 (2016) 091101 [arXiv:1511.08687] [INSPIRE].
- [10] H. Afshar et al., Soft Heisenberg hair on black holes in three dimensions, Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 101503 [arXiv:1603.04824] [INSPIRE].
- S. Carlip, Black Hole Entropy from Bondi-Metzner-Sachs Symmetry at the Horizon, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 101301 [arXiv:1702.04439] [INSPIRE].
- [12] S. Haco, S.W. Hawking, M.J. Perry and A. Strominger, Black Hole Entropy and Soft Hair, JHEP 12 (2018) 098 [arXiv:1810.01847] [INSPIRE].
- [13] T. Banks, TASI Lectures on Holographic Space-Time, SUSY and Gravitational Effective Field Theory, in Theoretical Advanced Study Institute in Elementary Particle Physics: String theory and its Applications: From meV to the Planck Scale, Boulder U.S.A. (2010) [arXiv:1007.4001] [INSPIRE].
- [14] J. de Boer, F.M. Haehl, M.P. Heller and R.C. Myers, Entanglement, holography and causal diamonds, JHEP 08 (2016) 162 [arXiv:1606.03307] [INSPIRE].
- [15] Y. Neiman, Towards causal patch physics in dS/CFT, EPJ Web Conf. 168 (2018) 01007
 [arXiv:1710.05682] [INSPIRE].
- [16] H. Adami, M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari, V. Taghiloo, H. Yavartanoo and C. Zwikel, Symmetries at null boundaries: two and three dimensional gravity cases, JHEP 10 (2020) 107
 [arXiv:2007.12759] [INSPIRE].

- [17] R. Ruzziconi and C. Zwikel, Conservation and Integrability in Lower-Dimensional Gravity, JHEP 04 (2021) 034 [arXiv:2012.03961] [INSPIRE].
- [18] H. Adami, M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari, V. Taghiloo, H. Yavartanoo and C. Zwikel, Chiral Massive News: Null Boundary Symmetries in Topologically Massive Gravity, JHEP 05 (2021) 261 [arXiv:2104.03992] [INSPIRE].
- [19] M. Geiller, C. Goeller and C. Zwikel, 3d gravity in Bondi-Weyl gauge: charges, corners, and integrability, JHEP 09 (2021) 029 [arXiv:2107.01073] [INSPIRE].
- [20] F. Hopfmüller and L. Freidel, Gravity Degrees of Freedom on a Null Surface, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 104006 [arXiv:1611.03096] [INSPIRE].
- [21] V. Chandrasekaran, E.E. Flanagan and K. Prabhu, Symmetries and charges of general relativity at null boundaries, JHEP 11 (2018) 125 [arXiv:1807.11499] [INSPIRE].
- [22] L. Donnay and C. Marteau, Carrollian Physics at the Black Hole Horizon, Class. Quant. Grav. 36 (2019) 165002 [arXiv:1903.09654] [INSPIRE].
- [23] D. Grumiller, A. Pérez, M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari, R. Troncoso and C. Zwikel, Spacetime structure near generic horizons and soft hair, Phys. Rev. Lett. 124 (2020) 041601 [arXiv:1908.09833] [INSPIRE].
- [24] G. Jafari, Stress Tensor on Null Boundaries, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 104035
 [arXiv:1901.04054] [INSPIRE].
- [25] H. Adami, D. Grumiller, S. Sadeghian, M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari and C. Zwikel, *T-Witts from the horizon*, JHEP 04 (2020) 128 [arXiv:2002.08346] [INSPIRE].
- [26] A. Fiorucci and R. Ruzziconi, Charge algebra in $Al(A)dS_n$ spacetimes, JHEP 05 (2021) 210 [arXiv:2011.02002] [INSPIRE].
- [27] V. Chandrasekaran, E.E. Flanagan, I. Shehzad and A.J. Speranza, Brown-York charges at null boundaries, arXiv:2109.11567 [INSPIRE].
- [28] P.-N. Chen, M.-T. Wang, Y.-K. Wang and S.-T. Yau, BMS charges without supertranslation ambiguity, arXiv:2107.05316 [INSPIRE].
- [29] L. Freidel, R. Oliveri, D. Pranzetti and S. Speziale, The Weyl BMS group and Einstein's equations, JHEP 07 (2021) 170 [arXiv:2104.05793] [INSPIRE].
- [30] D. Grumiller, R. Ruzziconi and C. Zwikel, *Generalized dilaton gravity in 2d*, arXiv:2109.03266 [INSPIRE].
- [31] W. Donnelly and L. Freidel, Local subsystems in gauge theory and gravity, JHEP 09 (2016) 102 [arXiv:1601.04744] [INSPIRE].
- [32] S. Pasterski, S.-H. Shao and A. Strominger, *Flat Space Amplitudes and Conformal Symmetry* of the Celestial Sphere, *Phys. Rev. D* **96** (2017) 065026 [arXiv:1701.00049] [INSPIRE].
- [33] L. Donnay, S. Pasterski and A. Puhm, Asymptotic Symmetries and Celestial CFT, JHEP 09 (2020) 176 [arXiv:2005.08990] [INSPIRE].
- [34] G. Barnich and C. Troessaert, BMS charge algebra, JHEP 12 (2011) 105 [arXiv:1106.0213]
 [INSPIRE].
- [35] G. Compère, P. Mao, A. Seraj and M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari, Symplectic and Killing symmetries of AdS₃ gravity: holographic vs boundary gravitons, JHEP 01 (2016) 080
 [arXiv:1511.06079] [INSPIRE].

- [36] L. Ciambelli and R.G. Leigh, Isolated surfaces and symmetries of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 046005 [arXiv:2104.07643] [INSPIRE].
- [37] L. Freidel, R. Oliveri, D. Pranzetti and S. Speziale, Extended corner symmetry, charge bracket and Einstein's equations, JHEP 09 (2021) 083 [arXiv:2104.12881] [INSPIRE].
- [38] R.M. Wald and A. Zoupas, A General definition of 'conserved quantities' in general relativity and other theories of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 61 (2000) 084027 [gr-qc/9911095] [INSPIRE].
- [39] H. Adami, M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari, V. Taghiloo and H. Yavartanoo, Null Surface Thermodynamics, arXiv:2110.04224 [INSPIRE].
- [40] G. Compère, R. Oliveri and A. Seraj, *The Poincaré and BMS flux-balance laws with application to binary systems*, *JHEP* **10** (2020) 116 [arXiv:1912.03164] [INSPIRE].
- [41] H. Godazgar, M. Godazgar and C.N. Pope, Subleading BMS charges and fake news near null infinity, JHEP 01 (2019) 143 [arXiv:1809.09076] [INSPIRE].
- [42] A. Strominger and A. Zhiboedov, Gravitational Memory, BMS Supertranslations and Soft Theorems, JHEP 01 (2016) 086 [arXiv:1411.5745] [INSPIRE].
- [43] L. Donnay, G. Giribet, H.A. González and A. Puhm, Black hole memory effect, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 124016 [arXiv:1809.07266] [INSPIRE].
- [44] G. Compère, A. Fiorucci and R. Ruzziconi, Superboost transitions, refraction memory and super-Lorentz charge algebra, JHEP 11 (2018) 200 [Erratum ibid. 04 (2020) 172]
 [arXiv:1810.00377] [INSPIRE].
- [45] S. Bhattacharjee, S. Kumar and A. Bhattacharyya, Displacement memory effect near the horizon of black holes, JHEP 03 (2021) 134 [arXiv:2010.16086] [INSPIRE].
- [46] A.A. Rahman and R.M. Wald, Black Hole Memory, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 124010 [arXiv:1912.12806] [INSPIRE].
- [47] Y.B. Zel'dovich and A.G. Polnarev, Radiation of gravitational waves by a cluster of superdense stars, Sov. Astron. 18 (1974) 17 [INSPIRE].
- [48] V.B. Braginsky and L.P. Grishchuk, Kinematic Resonance and Memory Effect in Free Mass Gravitational Antennas, Sov. Phys. JETP 62 (1985) 427 [INSPIRE].
- [49] V.B. Braginsky and K.P. Thorne, Gravitational-wave bursts with memory experiments and experimental prospects, Nature 327 (1987) 123.
- [50] P.M. Zhang, C. Duval, G.W. Gibbons and P.A. Horvathy, The Memory Effect for Plane Gravitational Waves, Phys. Lett. B 772 (2017) 743 [arXiv:1704.05997] [INSPIRE].
- [51] A. Strominger, Lectures on the Infrared Structure of Gravity and Gauge Theory, arXiv:1703.05448 [INSPIRE].
- [52] P.T. Chrusciel, E. Delay, G.J. Galloway and R. Howard, The Area theorem, Annales Henri Poincaré 2 (2001) 109 [gr-qc/0001003] [INSPIRE].
- [53] C.M. Will and A.G. Wiseman, Gravitational radiation from compact binary systems: Gravitational wave forms and energy loss to second postNewtonian order, Phys. Rev. D 54 (1996) 4813 [gr-qc/9608012] [INSPIRE].
- [54] K. Hajian and M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari, Solution Phase Space and Conserved Charges: A General Formulation for Charges Associated with Exact Symmetries, Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 044074 [arXiv:1512.05584] [INSPIRE].

- [55] K.S. Thorne, R. Price and D. Macdonald, *Black Holes: The Membrane Paradigm*, Yale University Press, New Haven U.S.A. (1986).
- [56] R.H. Price and K.S. Thorne, Membrane Viewpoint on Black Holes: Properties and Evolution of the Stretched Horizon, Phys. Rev. D 33 (1986) 915 [INSPIRE].
- [57] M.K. Parikh, Membrane horizons: The Black hole's new clothes, Ph.D. Thesis, Princeton University, Princeton U.S.A. (1998).
- [58] D. Grumiller and M.M. Sheikh-Jabbari, Membrane Paradigm from Near Horizon Soft Hair, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 27 (2018) 1847006 [arXiv:1805.11099] [INSPIRE].
- [59] F. Hopfmüller and L. Freidel, Null Conservation Laws for Gravity, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 124029 [arXiv:1802.06135] [INSPIRE].
- [60] I. Booth, Spacetime near isolated and dynamical trapping horizons, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 024008 [arXiv:1207.6955] [INSPIRE].